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HEARING VI ON THE DEPARTMENT OF 
VETERANS AFFAIRS INFORMATION TECH-
NOLOGY PROGRAMS 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 17, 2004

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, 

COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS, 
Washington, DC 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 
334, Cannon House Office Building, Steve Buyer (chairman of the 
subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Buyer, Bilirakis, Boozman, Evans, and 
Udall. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN BUYER 

Mr. BUYER. The Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations 
of the Committee on Veterans’ Affairs will come to order. This is 
our sixth hearing on the VA’s information technology programs. 
The date is March 17, 2004. 

By way of opening—this is not necessarily an admonishment, but 
perhaps the VA can take it as they choose. The subcommittee’s 
original letter of notification of this hearing, originally scheduled 
February 25, was sent to the VA on February 6. At the VA’s re-
quest, the subcommittee rescheduled the hearing for today. That 
letter was sent on February 13. The subcommittee just received a 
fax copy of the VA’s testimony at 9 a.m. this morning. We hear the 
usual excuse that OMB is holding it up. Would you please tell us 
how long it has been at OMB? I would think 40 days’ advance no-
tice would be more than adequate time for the Department to re-
spond to this committee. 

I also understand our pre-hearing questions were sent to the De-
partment on March 11, and we have not received the courtesy of 
a response. I don’t understand that form of lack of responsiveness, 
Dr. Roswell. And for that reason I have to bring it up here. And 
this is a hearing on VA/DOD sharing. And the best way I can help 
prepare for these hearings and we can get on with it is when I 
have the advance testimony. And I have read everyone else’s and 
was quite confused that I didn’t have the VA’s, and now I am very 
disappointed. 

Today’s hearing will revisit some of the key VA initiatives, in-
cluding VETSNET, its automated claims processing program. We 
will also review two new programs, the VA’s Core Financial and 
Logistics System, called CoreFLS, and the Patient Financial Serv-
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ices System, PFSS. CoreFLS is currently undergoing an operational 
testing in VISN 8 at Bay Pines Medical Center in St. Petersburg, 
Florida. Unfortunately, during this testing phase, it became nec-
essary to repeatedly postpone surgeries because of multiple prob-
lems with implementation of the new system. I am at a loss as to 
why the Department would choose the second-busiest hospital in 
the nation for a test site. So maybe the VA can explain that. 

When I learned about this situation, I asked the VA’s Office of 
Inspector General to conduct a comprehensive review of the ongo-
ing implementation of CoreFLS at Bay Pines facility. This request 
was made by this subcommittee on February 19. We also requested 
that the IG’s investigation focus on the adequacy and effectiveness 
of the training provided to the employees of the facility. The cost 
of the two consecutive 30-day delays prior to full implementation 
of the total penalties assessed for the delinquent payments of in-
voices over 30 days old and current delinquent invoice inventory. 
I understand that the IG has sent 15 personnel down to the Bay 
Pines facility. Any updates you can give us on that, I would appre-
ciate. 

The Patient Financial Services System, PFSS, pilot project is cur-
rently under way in VISN 10 at the Cleveland Medical Center. The 
pilot project is designed to test PFSS in order to demonstrate how 
integrated commercial patient management and patient financial 
software will improve VA’s third party collections. 

The subcommittee’s last hearing on November 19, 2003 dealt 
with the efforts being made by the VA and DOD to develop and de-
ploy electronic medical records that are inter-operable, bi-direc-
tional, and standards-based. Currently, we have service members 
deploying overseas and we have service members transitioning 
from active duty back to civilian status. How much easier would it 
be for these men and women if their medical information was in 
electronic format in a common medical record? I guess what we 
would like to hear from the VA and DOD is what is the latest and 
greatest of your endeavors to move this process forward? 

The President has identified moving toward electronic medical 
records as one of the top priorities. In his State of the Union ad-
dress, the President said, ‘‘By computerizing health records, we can 
avoid dangerous medical mistakes, reduce costs, and improve care.’’ 
In fact, the Institute of Medicine, commonly referred to as IOM, 
issued a report entitled, ‘‘Patient Safety Achieving a New Standard 
of Care.’’ The report was the work product of IOM’s Committee on 
Data Standards for Patient Safety and focused on improving qual-
ity of care in America and fostering the use of information tech-
nology within the health care system. We will hear from Dr. John 
Clarke, a member of IOM’s committee, and get his thoughts about 
the advantages of moving more aggressively toward paperless med-
ical records. 

During our last hearing, it was acknowledged by me and others 
that more progress had been made in the last 14 months than in 
the prior 20 years. It has been 4 months since our last hearing, and 
we would like to know how much closer the two departments are 
in providing a seamless transition to veteran status. 

Another area of interest to the subcommittee is the VA’s Smart 
Card Initiative. The VA testified before this subcommittee back in 
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September of 2000 about a Smart Card proof of concept demonstra-
tion that was conducted August 31, 2000 for the acting secretary 
and the veteran service organizations. The demo project showed 
how the Smart Card could support express registration, which 
would save time for the veteran and VA staff while improving data 
quality. The demonstration also showed how a veteran using a 
kiosk could digitally sign forms using keys securely carried on the 
card. The goal was to implement this program nationally by Janu-
ary 22, 2002. It is my understanding that a new Smart Card initia-
tive has been underway. Hopefully, we will learn what went wrong 
with the past efforts to implement the Smart Card after conducting 
the demo project in 2000. 

This hearing will also give the new Assistant Secretary for Infor-
mation and Technology, Mr. Robert N. McFarland, an opportunity 
to provide to the subcommittee an update on the implementation 
of the one VA enterprise architecture plan and the state of the De-
partment IT program. I look forward to your testimony. 

Right now, I will pause and ask the ranking member, Lane 
Evans, if he would have any opening comments. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LANE EVANS 

Mr. EVANS. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for your leader-
ship on this issue. This committee has repeatedly addressed DOD 
and VA’s informational exchanges. Transcripts of basic medical in-
formation on separating servicemen is very important. The VA has 
a need to know that this information to do so is its mission. A list 
of all separated service members is important, especially lists of re-
turning members from Iraq. VA claims that the DOD information 
is often conflicting and contains discrepancies. DOD claims that 
there were no errors in any records sent to the VA. Well, both, ob-
viously, cannot be true. Secretary Rumsfeld requested a com-
prehensive list. Will he get it? If he could not, that is a specific 
problem that DOD has and it needs to be addressed elsewhere. But 
if he could get such a list, why could the VA get that same list, 
what seems to be the problem? If the two departments cannot walk 
out the interface, what are the options? 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your leadership, and I yield back at 
this time. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Bilirakis. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MICHAEL BILIRAKIS 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just very briefly, 
because you and Mr. Evans have basically covered the material. I 
commend you for holding this hearing. We know that the VA 
spends about a billion dollars on its information technology infra-
structure each year, and certainly it is our duty to ensure that the 
American taxpayer is getting a good return on this investment. 

Obviously, I am concerned about the problem with Bay Pines. 
You have brought it up, and I am sure we are going to spend a 
lot of time on it with the witnesses. Mr. Evans, of course, brought 
up the interface between the two departments, the Veterans’ Af-
fairs and the Department of Defense. I understand it is something 
like 16 or 17 years that the two departments have been trying to 
develop a common medical record for military service members and 
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veterans. Seventeen years on something that seems to make an 
awful lot of sense. It is a practical thing to do and why in the world 
it taking so long and they still haven’t even gotten to that point 
is beyond my understanding. 

But then again, when it comes to computers and things like that, 
my understanding is not so very big, anyhow. But hopefully we can 
learn more about these matters here today. Thank you, sir. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Bilirakis, we are pleased that you are here 
today. As you chair the Health Subcommittee on the Commerce 
Committee, your impact upon our health system is immense. And 
this will be an important hearing as we learn more about do we 
digitize, not only its impact in the quasi-private system but obvi-
ously, here with the VA. And the VA has always been a leader, but 
they need to get with it here a little bit. 

Dr. Boozman? 
Dr. BOOZMAN. I really don’t have a statement. I want to thank 

you, though, for holding the hearing on such an important subject. 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you, Doctor. 
If our first panel will come forward, please. We now recognize Dr. 

John R. Halamka, chief information officer, CareGroup Healthcare 
Systems, and chief information officer at Harvard Medical School. 
Please take a seat. And next—please come forward—is Dr. John R. 
Clarke, a member of the Committee on Data Standards for Patient 
Safety for the Institute of Medicine, professor of surgery at Drexel 
University, and adjunct professor of computer and information 
science at the University of Pennsylvania. 

Dr. Halamka, you may proceed. 

STATEMENTS OF JOHN D. HALAMKA, M.D., CHIEF INFORMA-
TION OFFICER, CAREGROUP HEALTHCARE SYSTEM, AND 
CHIEF INFORMATION OFFICER, HARVARD MEDICAL 
SCHOOL; AND JOHN R. CLARKE, M.D., MEMBER, COMMITTEE 
ON DATA STANDARDS FOR PATIENT SAFETY, THE INSTI-
TUTE OF MEDICINE, PROFESSOR OF SURGERY, DREXEL UNI-
VERSITY, AND ADJUNCT PROFESSOR OF COMPUTER AND IN-
FORMATION SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA 

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. HALAMKA 

Dr. HALAMKA. Great. 
Mr. BUYER. We will operate under the 5-minute rule. 
Dr. HALAMKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and distinguished 

members of the subcommittee, for allowing me to testify today. I 
am John Halamka, and I serve as the chief information officer for 
the CareGroup Healthcare System. That is a collection of six hos-
pitals and 3,000 doctors in eastern Massachusetts, comprising 
about 9 million patient records. 

Mr. BUYER. Sir, do you have a written statement? 
Dr. HALAMKA. I do, and that is included. 
Mr. BUYER. It will please be submitted for the record, no objec-

tion. 
Dr. HALAMKA. Okay. 
Mr. BUYER. Your oral testimony may be received. 
Dr. HALAMKA. Thank you. I also serve as the chief information 

officer of Harvard Medical School and the chairman of the New 
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England Health EDI Network, an organization responsible for 
inter-linking the administrative medical records for the entire New 
England region. 

I would like to make a few remarks about creating interoperable 
medical records across systems and regions. My experience in doing 
this clinically in New England is it required a phased approach. 
First, we needed to identify who are the patients. We have no na-
tional patient identifier in this country at this time so our chal-
lenge is as patients move from doctor to doctor and region to region 
to identify who they are and link their records to an identifier. So 
in our hospital system, the first matter at hand was to create a 
master index of every patient in our region, the medical record 
numbers they had been known by in various doctors’ offices and 
hospitals. And once we created that database, that enabled us then 
to create what I will call a virtual medical record. I can now gather 
data using Web technologies from various doctors’ offices and hos-
pitals because I have a common database of where the data resides 
and the medical record numbers by which each individual is 
known. 

Another challenge we had was data standards. These are very 
much evolving in medical informatics today. And in fact in 1998, 
when we first did this, many of the standards for the exchange of 
medications, problems, various things such as radiology studies 
didn’t exist. We actually had to invent them at the time. 

Well, the good news is as we think about this phased approach, 
the standards for interoperable medical records today do exist. In 
fact, Tommy Thompson in 2003 has adjudicated a set of basic infor-
mation exchange standards that make interoperability today much 
easier than it ever has been in the past. 

The other thing we recognized is that doctors deliver care with 
a patient in front of them. We think of HIPAA as actually empow-
ering the exchange of medical records because HIPAA specifically 
provides exceptions for treatment, payment, and operations. If the 
patient consents to be treated, the data can be gathered from var-
ious places the patients received care, delivered to the doctor to en-
sure good patient treatment quality. So in fact HIPAA has not been 
a barrier to us in the implementation of shared interoperable med-
ical records. 

We also recognize that population health is ultimately very im-
portant. To ask questions such as are our diabetics getting proper 
laboratories or proper physical examinations? But we also recog-
nize creating central repositories of consolidated information across 
hospitals is extraordinarily hard. So in our phasing we said clinical 
care for the individual patient seeking care is our first goal. And 
we have deferred creating unified databases for population health 
and data analysis as a future goal. 

I will say that I have worked with Rob Kolodner and I have spo-
ken to Dr. Winkenworder about IT issues in the past. And as I un-
derstand the current interoperability of VA and DOD, they are fol-
lowing a phased approached fairly similar to what we have done 
in New England, starting with a master index of who are the pa-
tients, which went live last year, and now working on pilots to do 
a very similar virtual medical record approach with a pilot going 
live in the fall starting with medications and allergies. So this ap-
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proach, virtual medical records based on standards and information 
exchange at the point of care, is a very sound approach that we 
have used for clinical information exchange. 

I will also say that we have done administrative data exchange, 
such as is the patient eligible for care, claims processing and finan-
cial information exchange throughout all the payers and providers 
in New England. The New England Health EDI Network, described 
in detail in my testimony, processes today about five million trans-
actions a month, about 90 percent of the administrative trans-
actions in our region, and it uses a very similar model: Web tech-
nologies, virtual linkage of multiple heterogeneous and disparate 
systems that exist in hospitals and payer systems. 

And my recommendation after analyzing DOD and VA tech-
nologies is that following a standards-based approach for adminis-
trative and clinical data, using this notion of a master patient 
index and distributed data stores does appear to be sound. And I 
certainly look forward to watching their progress because although, 
based on the information I have reviewed in this packet, the past 
has certainly been a checkered experience. I do believe, with the 
standards available today, that the future does look bright. 

I will conclude by saying the way that we were able to achieve 
this interoperability in New England is through a strong vision and 
consistent leadership. It absolutely took managing every aspect of 
this interoperable exchange with a strong project plan, a single 
project management organization, and milestones that were ad-
hered to. So it was actually much more an organizational problem 
than a technical problem to achieve interoperability. And in cer-
tainly the VA and the DOD’s experience, today I believe they do 
have an architecture and a plan and a vision whereas in the past 
that may not have been the case. 

So, again, I do look forward to a rosy future. And we are cer-
tainly happy to share our experiences in New England as it will 
help our nation exchange medical records. 

[The prepared statement of Dr. Halamka appears on p. 59.] 
Mr. BUYER. That is great. Thank you very much. 
Dr. Clarke, you are now recognized for 5 minutes. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN R. CLARKE 

Dr. CLARKE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman Buyer. Like you, I am 
also a veteran, I might add, having served as a physician in the 
Army and as a surgeon at the VA hospital in Philadelphia. I am 
speaking today, however, as a member of the Committee on Data 
Standards for Patient Safety of the Institute of Medicine. The Com-
mittee’s recommendation—— 

Mr. BUYER. Could you pull your microphone a little closer to you, 
please? 

Dr. CLARKE. It wasn’t on, excuse me. The Committee has made 
recommendations on health care standards to improve patient safe-
ty and in the interest of time, I will summarize the written state-
ments. 

I think Dr. Halamka has already illustrated the important need 
to have an electronic medical record to provide accurate informa-
tion for the care of patients, and so I will not discuss that any fur-
ther. However, it is very clear that as these records develop, one 
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of the inhibitors of developing the electronic record is that for the 
most part the successful systems today have been homegrown and 
talk within their own community but do not talk between commu-
nities. And the main problem that we addressed was the need for 
data standards so that all the electronic health records could talk 
to each other. The Committee made a number of recommendations 
along those lines. 

The National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics, which is 
a public/private advisory committee established to provide advice to 
HHS and Congress on national health information policy, has for 
many years recommended that the Federal Government assume a 
more active role in establishing national data standards. In 1996, 
Congress passed HIPAA, which mandated standardization of ad-
ministrative and financial transactions. In 2001, the Consolidated 
Health Informatics Initiative, an inter-agency effort, was estab-
lished as part of OMB E-Government Initiative to streamline and 
consolidate government programs among like sectors. 

The mission of the Consolidated Health Informatics Initiative is 
to articulate and execute a coherent strategy for the adoption of 
federal interoperability standards for healthcare information. 
DHSS was designated the managing partner for this initiative with 
both the DOD and the VHA as being major partners. The initiative 
played a pivotal role in the recent decision by the Federal Govern-
ment that the programs of the DHHS, the VHA, and the DOD 
would incorporate certain data standards and terminologies. The 
initiative, although off to a very promising start, lacks a clear man-
date to establish standards. In addition, once standards and gaps 
have been filled, the future of the initiative is unclear. 

The IOM Committee recommended that Congress should provide 
clear direction, enabling authority, and financial support for the es-
tablishment of a national, not just a federal, standard for data that 
support patient safety. Various government agencies will need to 
assume major new responsibilities and additional support will be 
required. Specifically, the recommendations concluded that the De-
partment of Health and Human Services should be given a lead 
role in establishing a public/private partnership for the promulga-
tion of standards for data that support patient safety and other 
quality of care initiatives. The Consolidated Health Informatics Ini-
tiative in collaboration with the National Committee on Vital and 
Health Statistics should identify data standards that are appro-
priate for national adoption and identify gaps in the existing stand-
ards that need to be addressed. 

The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality in collaboration 
with the National Library of Medicine and others should provide 
the administrative and technical support for these efforts; in par-
ticular the agency should ensure the development of implementa-
tion guidelines, the certification process, and confirmation testing 
for all the data standards. They should also provide financial sup-
port and oversight for the developmental activities to fill the gaps 
in the data standards. 

And the National Library of Medicine should be designated as a 
responsible entity for distributing all the national clinical 
terminologies that relate to patient safety and other quality of care 
issues. 
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Yes, the DOD and VHA need to be able to talk to each other, but 
to improve the safety, quality, and efficiency of healthcare, we all 
need to be able to speak the same electronic language. The incorpo-
ration of data standards into government programs is a logical ap-
proach to establishing national standards. The major government 
programs, including those operated or sponsored by the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services, the VHA, and the DOD, 
should incorporate these data standards into their contractual and 
regulatory requirements. 

The IOM Committee detailed an action plan for the deployment 
of these standards for classifying and coding health data for elec-
tronic interchange of data and for representing clinical knowledge 
electronically. With federal leadership in the establishment of 
standards for data that support patient safety, information tech-
nology systems built up over the coming decades should achieve the 
success to support the delivery of safe and effective care that we 
have been waiting for. 

Our committee report offered a blueprint to address the stand-
ards necessary to make electronic health records universal, not 
only within the federal sector, but across the country, as well. 

I would like to thank the committee for the opportunity to 
present the IOM findings, and I would be happy to take questions 
at the appropriate time. 

[The prepared statement of Dr. Clarke appears on p. 69.] 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you very much. Dr. Halamka, you testified 

that this was really more an organizational problem than an IT. In 
order for you to achieve the level of success that you have today, 
what type of institutional will was necessary? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Certainly we needed to have strong visionary lead-
ership from the CEO, from the leaders of the organization that 
would help us get through some of the barriers because there are 
always the barriers of privacy and confidentiality versus the doc-
tor’s need to know to deliver good care. So if there is a strong cen-
tral vision that good care is the champion here, certainly that 
breaks down some of the other barriers. 

We also have to have a common agreement on standards, that 
each organization has to adjudicate, we will adopt interoperable 
medical records systems that will enable us to consolidate records. 
So it took leadership at the executive level, leadership at the IT 
level, and clinical leadership in the field to make sure we deployed 
electronic medical records that doctors would use to put the data 
in to begin with. 

Mr. BUYER. Dr. Clarke, your testimony was equally as clear, ask-
ing Congress to provide such direction and enabling authority. I be-
lieve that Congress here over the last two decades has done that. 
This is our sixth hearing. We have given not only great resources 
of America’s treasury but latitude and authority to DOD and to 
VA. So what I am most hopeful about here, Dr. Clarke and Dr. 
Halamka, is that that institutional will can proceed. And I know 
that patience is a virtue, but I am running out. This committee is 
running out of that patience. 

You used the word ‘‘heterogeneous,’’ Dr. Halamka, would you 
characterize the DOD and the VA health systems as hetero-
geneous? 
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Dr. HALAMKA. Well, certainly. In fact, just as an example, if you 
think of a banking transaction, there are about five data elements 
in a banking transaction. There are about 65,000 data elements in 
an average medical record. So to represent those into an electronic 
system by its very nature creates very heterogeneous to inter-
operate data systems. 

Mr. BUYER. I should have asked this as a follow-up to the pre-
vious question. When you took on this cause and you had the insti-
tutional will, you laid out the direction, what was the time line in 
order to achieve success? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Sure. We did it in about one year. But the pre-
requisite was we had already had electronic representations to the 
data so the systems existed. And therefore that one year was defin-
ing the standards for interoperability, ensuring we had a cross 
index of our multiple patients, and then building a record that was 
frankly good enough, that perfection was the enemy of the good. 
That is if a doctor got a list of medications and it said, ‘‘Tylenol, 
Acetaminophen, Panadol,’’ all of which are the same drug, the doc-
tor would be able to figure out that people are taking Tylenol. That 
was acceptable, a level of clinical data inoperability that didn’t ne-
cessitate that we solve every vocabulary and every data integrity 
issue first but got the doctor the information they needed to do 
clinical care in the safest way possible was really our goal. So one 
year. 

Mr. BUYER. If you feel as though you are not qualified to answer 
this question, just state so or you can give your personal opinion 
on how long do you think it could take the VA and DOD to enjoy 
such success, 17 years? 10 years? 5 years? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Well, I will say the following, that in 2004 I con-
sider this the year of the ‘‘Perfect Storm.’’ We have standards. We 
have HIPAA that gives us guidelines for appropriate exchange of 
information. And I think the leadership of the VA and the DOD, 
it has that institutional will that I described and the project man-
agement is put in place today that wasn’t existent in the past such 
that I do expect the next year to see much more substantial 
progress from my knowledge of these systems than you have seen 
in the last 10 years. 

Mr. BUYER. All right, before I yield to Mr. Evans, I have to re-
peat this, and I will repeat it 10,000 times, the vision here is very 
clear: When a soldier, sailor, Airmen, Marine, they are injured on 
the battlefield or in the workplace, they are taken to a combat aid 
station. They take their dogtag, which has an electronic medical 
record, everything comes down. The first time they begin to provide 
service to them, it goes into electronic medical record form. When 
they are taken off the battlefield, whether it is in Iraq, Afghani-
stan, say they go to Landstuhl, it follows them, they know what 
care has been given. In transport, when they go from Landstuhl 
and they end up at Walter Reed or they end up in San Antonio, 
everybody knows what is happening. And then upon medical dis-
charge, when they go to VA, everybody knows what has been done 
along the process. We increase the quality of care. That is where 
we want to go. 

Mr. Evans, you are recognized. 



10

Mr. EVANS. Dr. Halamka, your statement contains comments on 
exchanging administrative records via the Web indicate a signifi-
cant degree of success in that area, which we can be happy with. 
But what would you recommend that would assist the VA, the 
DOD/VA information exchange, what must the two departments do 
to support a third party remedy? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Just so I understand the question, what are my 
recommendations to VA and the DOD to enjoy the same kind of 
success? 

Mr. EVANS. Yes. 
Dr. HALAMKA. So certainly, the adoption of a standard way of ex-

changing data. It is absolutely the case that medical records are 
going to be heterogeneous and distributed. You are not going to be 
able to create a centralized database of everything that happens in 
the course of an individual’s life, civilian and military. So by the 
adoption of the standards, such as the ones you have suggested, 
you now have the ability to query those source systems and gather 
the data the doctor needs to deliver care. So it is leveraging the 
Web, leveraging modern technologies, which afford such exchange, 
and adhering to standards rigorously throughout all systems will 
make them successful. But of course that is technology. There is 
the organizational aspect I talked about as well, you must have a 
consistent project plan that is adopted by every single hospital and 
site that is part of the care delivery system. It is only by herding 
the cats that you will make this information exchange possible. 

Mr. EVANS. Dr. Clarke, your testimony says that the implemen-
tation of the national health information infrastructure in which 
government healthcare systems can interface with the private sec-
tor, when you speak of the private sector, you mention suppliers, 
various insurers, purchasers, and employer groups. Please expand 
on how you will guarantee the security of this system and the pri-
vacy of the veterans’ medical records within this national health 
care infrastructure? 

Dr. CLARKE. The security of the individuals’ records I think are 
captured under the umbrella of HIPAA. And all institutions have 
to adhere to a policy whereby information is released only to au-
thorized individuals, health care providers, and other individuals, 
under the HIPAA standards. So the requirements for the VA are 
the same as the requirements in our own institution. And when I 
want to get information from any other hospital, be it a VA hos-
pital or be it another institution across town, I have to adhere to 
the same standards. 

Mr. EVANS. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you. Dr. Clarke, do you have a written state-

ment you would like to entered into the record? 
Dr. CLARKE. Yes. 
Mr. BUYER. It shall be entered. 
Mr. Bilirakis, you are now recognized. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let’s see, Dr. 

Halamka, you work for Harvard Medical School, correct? And you 
have no private firm on the outside or anything of that nature? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Yes, I have no stock holdings nor affiliation 
with—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So you are not in here trying to drum up work? 
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Dr. HALAMKA. There is nothing I have to sell. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Right. And, Dr. Clarke, the same thing with you, 

you are with Drexel, right? 
Dr. CLARKE. I am a full-time employee of Drexel University. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes. If you had been requested, your rec-

ommendation, your help and your aid had been requested by the 
VA/DOD, would you have been available to help? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Yes; in fact, I have met with Rob Kolodner several 
times over the last several years. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I see. Well, it is not really comparing apples with 
apples, obviously. One is government with all sorts of turnover, 
particularly at the top with elections and whatnot and Harvard 
and Drexel of course there is a different situation. You are both 
M.D.s. I think it was in this hearing room that we had somebody 
testify, Mr. Chairman, a few years ago to the effect something 
about your chances of dying are enhanced the more time you spend 
in the hospital, or words to that effect. There are some statistics 
to that effect. Why is that? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Well, certainly if we think about the way that care 
is delivered in many hospitals, with handwritten orders that can’t 
be read, the potential for medical error is estimated at 7 percent 
of the inpatient population has a medication error during the 
course of their hospitalization. So if they use electronic medical 
records, such as computerized provider order entry, where there is 
no longer handwriting, there is no longer data re-entry by clerks, 
eliminates much of that. So as I understand the interoperability 
pilot of the DOD and the VA, medication data and allergy data is 
the first element to be exchanged. So in fact I think they are tar-
geting that exact error issue. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So there is criticality behind getting this done, is 
there not? We are talking about lives. 

Dr. HALAMKA. Correct. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Why do you gentlemen think that the VA and the 

DOD have had a such a hard time getting this done? 
Dr. HALAMKA. And I will just render an opinion. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Lack of institutional will or more than that? 
Dr. HALAMKA. Render an opinion because of course I haven’t 

worked in either of those sites specifically but on the technical side 
the standards had not been adjudicated until fairly recently. So 
that certainly was a barrier. But we have the standards today. 
There was not a master patient index in the DOD system itself. 
There wasn’t an ability to identify the patients between the VA and 
the DOD until last year. So that there were some technical bar-
riers. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Has it been principally DOD that maybe has been 
the problem? 

Dr. HALAMKA. I can’t say, because, again, I don’t know enough, 
but I recognize that the master patient index didn’t exist until last 
year. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. With DOD. 
Dr. HALAMKA. That is correct. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. But it did exist for some time in the VA system. 
Dr. HALAMKA. That is my understanding, yes. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Okay. 
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Dr. HALAMKA. And then organizationally I don’t think the 
project, again from what I understand, had quite the priority in the 
past that it does today. It is highly visible. The people, the vision, 
and the technology exists. So I think today is very much a new day 
for this interoperability demonstration. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, Mr. Chairman, I am not really sure how 
much more we can ask of these two gentlemen. I would sure have 
loved to have seen the VA at the same table with them and the 
GAO. I think it would be an interesting play among the three 
groups. But in any case thanks, gentlemen. You appear to be ex-
perts at this. We are talking what, nine million patients and you 
have been able to get the job done. I would hope that the VA, and 
the VA is in the room, Dr. Roswell is one of my favorite people for-
ever and ever, and others from the VA here and they are listening 
to you and hopefully we can get this thing done somehow. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Acting off of your intuition, I know both of you have 

come down here from Philadelphia and Boston, and I don’t know 
what your return schedules are, but if you could after the first 
panel retires, if you could wait and if you have anything you want 
to add after the GAO testimony. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is good think-
ing. I meant to bring that up. 

Mr. BUYER. And if there is any interaction, we could do it at that 
time. 

Dr. Boozman? 
Dr. BOOZMAN. Mr. Halamka, what does the form look like that 

you use? Do you check boxes? 
Dr. HALAMKA. Everything we do is Web-based. And so when one 

thinks of navigating a Web page, text displays, checks boxes, pull 
down menus, so for the display of records we are gathering them 
from all of our various hospitals and doctors’ offices and showing 
them as a consolidated view as a Web page. 

Dr. BOOZMAN. When a doctor does an exam though, what do you 
recommend that he does? Do you have a particular form that you 
want him to use or are you just into gathering the information? 

Dr. HALAMKA. When we gather information as in data being 
input the system, everything is put through standard formats. We 
actually have a 35-member clinician committee designing all of the 
systems such that if you are ordering a medication, if you are doing 
a documentation of a history or physical, what are those data ele-
ments that need to be captured? So a lot of clinician input into de-
signing those Web-based structured standard ways of getting data 
in. 

Dr. BOOZMAN. But when a guy does an exam, when an internist 
is with a patient, does he check boxes? 

Dr. HALAMKA. It is a combination of both free text, dictation or 
typing, plus checking boxes. 

Dr. BOOZMAN. You mentioned earlier that there are 65,000 
versus a much smaller amount in the banking, are you trying to 
standardize a form that the internist would use and that optometry 
would use? Wouldn’t it make sense in the day and age that we live 
now, there are so many different ways of doing that, wouldn’t it 
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make sense to try and get that 65,000 down to much lower than 
that? 

Dr. HALAMKA. What we found is for procedure-based specialities, 
you are going in for a colonscopic exam for example or a pathologist 
has to review a slide, those types of activities actually render them-
selves very well to forms and structured data input. But when you 
see an internist and your chief complaint is fever, shortness of 
breath, it is very hard to put that into a structured form. So we 
will do both. 

Dr. BOOZMAN. But when you do see fever and whatever, because 
you have fever or whatever, you do certain things, right? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Sure. 
Dr. BOOZMAN. So it looks like you would have those certain 

things listed and then whatever the standard of care is for that 
particular complaint. See what I am saying? I understand what 
you are saying but the days of just writing on a chart kind of over? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Well, one of the challenges is so much in medicine 
is not black and white, it is gray. When you say fever, what does 
that mean? How high? Are there night sweats? Unlike again some-
thing discrete such as banking, so much of medicine is subjective 
that, yes, absolutely we can reduce much of medical practice to 
standard formats and standard vocabularies but there still has to 
be room for subjective interpretation and that is where we will use 
voice recognition to get in the doctor’s subjective view, which ends 
up as text in the record. 

Dr. BOOZMAN. Okay, I am not arguing with you, whatever you 
are doing is working so thank you very much. 

Dr. HALAMKA. Sure. 
Mr. BUYER. I have follow-up off of Mr. Bilirakis’ question. If this 

can be quantified from your analysis in implementation or having 
now lived through the system, is it possible to now actually cal-
culate your medical errors or deaths through your quality assur-
ance or risk management, what could have been avoided having 
gone through this electronic record? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Sure, well, the numbers that we have experienced 
are that we have been able to reduce adverse drug events by 50 
percent—— 

Mr. BUYER. Wow. 
Dr. HALAMKA (continuing). In our hospitalized patients. The av-

erage cost of an adverse drug event is $5,000. And that is because 
of extra hospital days or extra care that needs to be rendered. And 
in our case it is about 60,000 patients a year that receive inpatient 
care. So if you do the multiplication, 60,000 patients times an error 
rate of 7 percent times $5,000, that reduced it by half. But when 
you start scaling that to the country, it gets to be a very significant 
number. 

Mr. BUYER. How do you achieve that? Why? Why do you receive 
50 percent? That is extraordinary. 

Dr. HALAMKA. We go from doctor’s brain to patient’s vein without 
a single hand-off. It used to be that a doctor wrote an order, it went 
through a piece of carbon paper. It was faxed to a pharmacist who 
then re-keyed into a pharmacy system. If it went to a nurse, well, 
today a doctor types in a structured form. It goes into the phar-
macy system automatically. It then goes to a drug robot that deliv-
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ers the medication to the nursing station. The nurse types in a pa-
tient name, gets the medication in the right dose and the right for-
mat and delivers it to the patient. There are no hand-offs whatso-
ever. 

Dr. CLARKE. Chairman Buyer? 
Mr. BUYER. Yes? 
Dr. CLARKE. If I could also elaborate from the perspective of the 

Institute of Medicine Committee. We felt very early in our discus-
sions that it was important to recognize that quality of care was 
not—and patient safety was not just a matter of detecting and pre-
venting errors. But rather it was involved in the delivery of quality 
health care. And the seminal discussion really involved an experi-
ence at Latter Day Saints Hospital where they looked at new drug 
allergies, that is people who developed allergies to medications they 
had never received. And they set up a program,—everyone agreed 
that those were not errors. But they set up a program whereby you 
could look at your drug choices and look at the pros and cons of 
each drug and they found that by presenting intelligent informa-
tion to the provider at the point of care, they were actually able 
to reduce their new drug allergies by 50 percent. 

So this is not just a matter of detecting errors. This is a matter 
of providing a provider with accurate information about the pa-
tient, making a correct match, and providing top-quality care. It is 
not just a matter of picking up mistakes. Patient safety is a matter 
of delivering quality care. And medical records, electronic health 
records are essential to doing that. And standards are necessary for 
me to get information from your hospital so that I can take care 
of the patient who has been there and now is in Philadelphia. 

Mr. BUYER. Who are your vendors with regard to your hardware 
and software? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Sure. Starting with the hardware, all of our stor-
age has to be very, very reliable. And we have purchased storage 
from EMC Corporation for that reliable storage. Our servers are 
provided by Compaq, Hewlett Packard Corporation. Our networks 
by Cisco. And our software has been created largely internally but 
we use a language from Intersystems Corporation called Cache, 
which is actually the same language and the same infrastructure 
that is used by the VA. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you. Does anyone have any follow-up ques-
tions? Mr. Bilirakis? 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. No, Mr. Chairman. Well, I guess when we get the 
next panel up there, I know you have asked both of the doctors to 
stay around and that is just terrific that they are willing to do that. 
If somehow we can intermingle them, I think it might be inter-
esting. Thank you. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you very much for your testimony. 
Dr. HALAMKA. Thank you. 
Mr. BUYER. We now recognize panel two. We recognize Ms. Linda 

Koontz, director of information technology management issues, 
United States General Accounting Office. Also on this panel will be 
Mr. James C. Reardon, chief information officer for the Military 
Health System, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for 
Health Affairs. We also recognize Dr. Robert H. Roswell, Under 
Secretary for Health, Department of Veterans Affairs. We also rec-
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ognize Dr. Robert M. Kolodner, acting deputy chief information offi-
cer for health, Veterans Health Administration. 

Normally, when we do these congressional hearings and we ask 
the administration to come forward with their positions, we will 
have the GAO testify and then we will have the administration 
present their testimony. We bring in outside experts. We led off 
today with outside experts. Now we are going to turn to the GAO. 

And, to my colleagues, we have asked the administration to 
come. They don’t have prepared remarks, but I think that what we 
should do is after the GAO provides their testimony, if they would 
like to give any opening comment that they made based upon what 
they have heard from the first panel and the testimony from the 
GAO, that is permissible. You are here so that you can answer 
many questions that members have with regard to how we get this 
process moving forward. 

So with that as sort of our architecture of the hearing, we will 
lead off with Ms. Koontz. 

STATEMENTS OF LINDA D. KOONTZ, DIRECTOR, INFORMATION 
MANAGEMENT ISSUES, U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; 
ACCOMPANIED BY VALERIE C. MELVIN, ASSISTANT DIREC-
TOR, INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT ISSUES, 
U.S. GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; JAMES C. REARDON, 
CHIEF INFORMATION OFFICER FOR THE MILITARY HEALTH 
SYSTEMS, OFFICE OF THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DE-
FENSE (HEALTH AFFAIRS), DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE; ROB-
ERT H. ROSWELL, M.D., UNDER SECRETARY FOR HEALTH, 
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS; AND ROBERT M. 
KOLODNER, M.D., ACTING CHIEF INFORMATION OFFICER 
FOR HEALTH, VETERANS HEALTH ADMINISTRATION 

STATEMENT OF LINDA D. KOONTZ 

Ms. KOONTZ. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I am 
pleased to be here today to participate in continuing discussion of 
the Department of Veterans Affairs Information Technology Pro-
gram. With me today is Valerie Melvin, assistant director, who is 
responsible for our work in this area. 

My testimony focuses on a critical aspect of this program, VA’s 
work with the Department of Defense to achieve the ability to ex-
change medical health care data and create an electronic medical 
record for veterans and active-duty personnel. VA and DOD have 
been pursuing ways to share data in their health information sys-
tems and create electronic records since 1998. Yet accomplishing a 
two-way health data exchange has been elusive. 

When we testified on this initiative last November, VA and DOD 
had achieved a measure of success in sharing data through the 
one-way transfer of health information from DOD to VA health 
care facilities. Yet, VA and DOD faced significant challenges and 
were far from realizing the longer term objective, providing a vir-
tual medical record based on the two-way exchange of data as part 
of their HealthePeople Federal strategy. The Departments had not 
clearly articulated a common health information architecture and 
lacked the details and specificity essential to determining how they 
would achieve this capability. 
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Since November, VA and DOD have made little progress toward 
defining how they intend to achieve the two-way exchange of pa-
tient health data under the Healthy People federal strategy. Al-
though VA officials recognize the importance of having an architec-
ture to describe in detail how they plan to develop an electronic 
interface between their health information systems, they acknowl-
edge that the Department’s actions are continuing to be driven by 
a high-level strategy that has been in place since September 2002. 

VA and DOD officials stated that they intend to rely on an initia-
tive being undertaken this month to satisfy a mandate of the Na-
tional Defense Authorization Act, which mandated that VA and 
DOD develop the capability to exchange outpatient pharmacy data 
by October 2004. The Departments hope to determine from a 
planned pharmacy prototype what technology can be used to facili-
tate the exchange of data between the health information systems 
they are developing. However, this project is in an early stage and 
the Departments have not yet fully determined the approach for 
this undertaking. Given these uncertainties, there is little evidence 
as to whether and how this project will contribute to defining an 
explicit architecture and technological solution for achieving the 
two-way exchange of patient health information. 

Adding to the challenge and uncertainties of developing the elec-
tronic interface is that VA and DOD have not fully established a 
project management structure to ensure the necessary day to day 
guidance of and accountability for the Departments’ implementa-
tion of this capability. Although maintaining they are collaborating 
on this initiative through a joint working group and receiving over-
sight from executive level counsels, neither Department has had 
the authority to make final project decisions binding on the other. 

Further, the Departments are operating without a project man-
agement plan describing the specific responsibilities of VA and 
DOD in developing, testing, and deploying the interface. 

In discussing these matters last week, we were told that the De-
partments had designated a program manager for the pharmacy 
prototype and begun discussions to establish a plan for the overall 
interface project. However, until essential project management ele-
ments are fully established, not only for the prototype but for the 
entire project to develop an interface, the Departments will lack as-
surance that they can successfully establish the capability to ex-
change data within the time frames they have set. 

In summary, Mr. Chairman, achieving an electronic interface to 
enable VA and DOD to exchange patient medical records between 
their health information systems is an important goal with sub-
stantial implications for our nation’s military members and vet-
erans. However, at this time, the Departments lack critical compo-
nents, including a well-defined architecture and a project manage-
ment structure and thus risk investing in a capability that could 
fall short of the intended goals. The continued absence of a clear 
approach and sound planning for the design of this new electronic 
capability elevates concerns and skepticism about exactly what ca-
pabilities VA and DOD will achieve as part of the HealthePeople 
Federal and in what time frame. 

That concludes my statement. I would be happy to answer ques-
tions at the appropriate time. 
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[The prepared statement of Ms. Koontz appears on p. 79.] 
Mr. BUYER. I think the testimony of the GAO is very critical. I 

don’t want to be redundant to the last hearing that this committee 
held last year, so I would just now turn to Mr. Reardon and then 
to Dr. Roswell for comments that you would like to make with re-
gard to any progress that you have and respond to the testimony 
of the GAO, whether you agree with it, whether you disagree with 
it. Now is your opportunity. 

Mr. Reardon. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES C. REARDON 

Mr. REARDON. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and distinguished 
members of the subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity to 
discuss the progress being made by the Department of Defense and 
the Department of Veterans Affairs in sharing medical information 
to facilitate the care of veterans. While I have submitted a more 
detailed written report, I would like to highlight some of our major 
efforts. 

We continue to enhance the Military Health System enterprise 
architecture to ensure that information technology investments di-
rectly support the military medical mission and allign with the De-
partment’s high-priority Business Management Modernization Pro-
gram. 

Protecting sensitive patient information is of the utmost impor-
tance to the Military Health System, and we have implemented a 
strong information assurance program which addresses information 
protection, both from the cyber, physical, and personnel security 
perspectives. We continue to enhance our secure standards-based 
infrastructure, which ensures essential patient and population-level 
health care information is well protected, and is available when 
needed around the clock. 

Another major focus is the Department’s electronic medical 
record called the Composite Health Care System II. CHCS II began 
worldwide deployment in January 2004 after successful completion 
of operational testing and evaluation and limited rate production at 
eight DOD medical facilities. CHCS II is an enterprise-wise med-
ical and dental electronic health record that provides worldwide se-
cure online access, to comprehensive patient records, a single elec-
tronic record for each beneficiary. CHCS II is patient-centric, se-
cure, and scalable for use in all DOD medical facilities from our 
largest garrison based facility to our forward-deployed medical 
units. CHCS II is a core component of military medical readiness 
supporting uniform, secure, high-quality health care delivery to ac-
tive duty service members, their families, and other beneficiaries. 

DOD continues to work very closely with the VA, electronically 
transferring large quantities of medical information via the Federal 
Health Information Exchange. This model of collaboration between 
the Departments markedly enhances continuity of care for our na-
tion’s veterans. Examples of the electronic information being trans-
ferred to the VA include laboratory and radiology results, discharge 
summaries, allergies, and consults. Since last appearing before the 
subcommittee in November, we have expanded the information 
being provided to information on our national mail order pharmacy, 
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and on our retail pharmacy, as well as our standard ambulatory 
data records are now moving to the VA at the point of separation. 

VA providers nationwide have access to electronic medical infor-
mation on over 1.9 million separated Service members and the 
numbers continue to grow on a monthly basis. 

The primary focus of DOD/VA IT collaboration is the develop-
ment of interoperability between DOD’s Clinical Data Repository 
and the VA’s Health Data Repository. A DOD/VA integrated prod-
uct team led by senior clinicians and information technologists 
from both Departments is managing this initiative. The initial 
interface will be the pharmacy prototype, which will test our infra-
structure and operational architecture to ensure we are exchanging 
data in a safe and secure manner that supports data integrity and 
patient safety. 

A joint DOD/VA team collaboratively developed the functional re-
quirements for this initiative, the request for proposal and other 
supporting documentation. A DOD/VA selection board evaluated 
the proposals, made a selection, and a contract was awarded in late 
February to Integic Corporation. A joint project kick-off meeting 
with DOD, VA, and the winning contractor occurred earlier this 
month and the program management team and the contractor 
team will continue to meet weekly to ensure this effort stays on 
schedule. The health CIOs will meet on a bi-weekly basis to receive 
updates, provide input, and ensure quick issue resolution. The 
DOD/VA Health Executive Council and Joint Executive Council 
will also receive updates on a monthly and quarterly basis. 

In addition, DOD and VA are working closely as lead partners 
in the Consolidated Health Informatics Project, one of the 24 E-
Government Initiatives supporting the President’s Management 
Agenda and as principals on the new Federal Health Architecture 
initiative being managed by HHS. 

Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the committee, the 
collaborative relationship between DOD and DVA is strong and 
progress continues to be made. The groundwork has been laid for 
even greater accomplishment in the future, and the Department is 
firmly committed to continue success at the highest levels. This co-
operative technology sharing serves as a vital tool to assist both 
Departments in caring for the men and women who serve and have 
served this country. They are the focus of our efforts. 

This concludes my oral statement. Thank you again, Mr. Chair-
man, for the opportunity to highlight our activities. And I will be 
pleased to answer any questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Reardon appears on p. 97.] 
Mr. BUYER. Dr. Roswell. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT H. ROSWELL 

Dr. ROSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be 
here. I do not have formal prepared testimony, but I appreciate the 
opportunity to make comments, and I would like to do so. 

First let me publicly thank the first panel. I certainly agree with 
their testimony and the importance of an electronic medical records 
system. I would comment for the record that, as alluded to, medica-
tion errors account for a large number of adverse outcomes associ-
ated with hospitalizations. In fact, I have been told that 58 percent 
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of all medication errors are associated with the ordering process 
and the computerized physician or provider order entry, what we 
call CPOE, is a process that virtually eliminates those 58 percent 
of mistakes. That has been fully implemented in the VA for several 
years. 

However, virtually all of the remainder of medication errors are 
associated with the administration of the medication, something 
that cannot be prevented by computerized physician order entry be-
cause that checks the validity of the order, checks for allergies, 
transmits those data to the pharmacy and assures that the medica-
tion ordered is the medication sent to the ward to be administered 
to the patient. The remainder of the errors occur with the actual 
administration of the medication. 

In VA we have implemented and have had in place for several 
years now bar code medication administration that virtually elimi-
nates all the remainder of medication errors. So you can be very 
proud of your VA medical system and be assured, and all veterans 
can be assured, that medication errors are virtually eliminated 
through the use of information technology in the VA. 

With regard to the GAO testimony, I find it very helpful. Cer-
tainly I am not an IT expert. I do have the privilege to co-chair the 
Health Executive Council with Dr. Bill Winkenworder, and I sit as 
a full member of the Joint Executive Council. I am puzzled though 
by one comment Ms. Koontz made in her testimony, and that is 
that there is not a well-defined architecture for how information 
will be shared between the two Departments. Like you, Mr. Chair-
man, I feel very strong about the absolute imperative to make sure 
that there is seamless medical record information. But to me, I 
think there is a well-defined architecture. 

Again, from a non-IT perspective, you need four things to be able 
to have an integrated medical records system sharing between the 
two departments. First of all, both Departments have to be using 
an electronic medical records system. In VA, our Computerized Pa-
tient Record System, or CPRS, has been in place for years. In DOD, 
CHCS is in place at virtually all locations of care. And CHCS II, 
a graphically user interface updated version of CHCS, is being de-
veloped and it is in place in a number of locations. Both Depart-
ments have an electronic medical records system. 

The second thing you need is a master patient index, a list, a 
complete, comprehensive list of every patient in either system who 
has electronic medical record information. Again, VA has had a 
master patient index in place for years. DOD implemented a mas-
ter patient index last year. It is fully in place now. 

The third thing you need to have full interoperability of medical 
records system is an architecture that will allow the sharing of 
that. That is the data repository architecture that both depart-
ments have agreed to go to. VA calls it Health Data Repository. 
DOD calls it Clinical Data Repository but the concept is the same. 
At every location of care, the electronic medical record system, by 
virtue of the master patient index, can identify and pull complete 
information from the data repositories in either system. With the 
sharing of master patient indices across both departments, then 
the two systems become one. It is a well-articulated architecture 
from my perspective. 
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The final thing you need are the standards that allow us to move 
the 65,000 components of the medical records system across the 
data repository to any point of care,—excuse me, Jim—to any point 
of care in either system. That is a comprehensive undertaking, but 
let me assure you we are working collaboratively and aggressively 
on developing those standards. It is a huge product, but it is vitally 
important to our mutual success and more importantly, to the wel-
fare of the men and women who have and will wear the uniform 
of our country. We are fully committed to this and anticipate that 
we will be on track to begin the initial implementation by the lat-
ter part of fiscal year 2005. 

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to be here, and I would certainly 
be happy to answer any questions you may have. 

Mr. BUYER. I have lost track of how many times over the last 10 
years you have been here before this committee and testified on 
this issue. Do you know how many times? 

Ms. KOONTZ. This is the second time I personally have been here. 
Mr. BUYER. GAO? 
Ms. KOONTZ. GAO, I would have to say—do you know how 

many? At least five or six in our memory. 
Mr. BUYER. Do you recall any of the recommendations that the 

GAO has given that the Departments have implemented—— 
Ms. KOONTZ. Yes, I do. 
Mr. BUYER (continuing). Over the last decade? 
Ms. KOONTZ. Yes, I do. 
Mr. BUYER. What are they? 
Ms. KOONTZ. For example, I couldn’t enumerate them all, but one 

of the recommendations we made concerned the Federal Health In-
formation Exchange. We had found at one point that there was a 
lack of an appropriate program management structure in place. 
They didn’t have someone who was really in charge of the effort. 
I think that the Departments took action on our recommendation, 
and I think that that is, at least in part, why they have seen some 
success with that particular effort. 

Mr. BUYER. Do the Departments view you as a partner in this 
endeavor? 

Ms. KOONTZ. I don’t know what the other thing is. 
Mr. BUYER. There is a censorship button up here. 
Ms. KOONTZ. I understand. I think we have had a good working 

relationship with the Departments. I think with every situation, do 
we agree on all the points? Absolutely not. There is plenty of area 
of disagreement. 

Mr. BUYER. There is a common theme that I have been picking 
up out of the some of the testimony, those of whom have been crit-
ical. The notes here, absence of sound project management, lack of 
identifiable decision authority, lack of defined strategy, lack of 
identified requirements, lack of clear goals, lack of consistent lead-
ership. To the GAO, what would you say are some of the most im-
portant ignored recommendations that need to be accomplished 
here? 

Ms. KOONTZ. Well, actually, we don’t have any outstanding rec-
ommendations on this particular project at this point. 

Mr. BUYER. Okay. 
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Ms. KOONTZ. But what I would say, the primary thing that we 
see missing at this point is the program management structure, 
that is, to provide a structure for managing the process where you 
know who is in charge, you have clear lines of authority, you know 
what VA and DOD roles are in developing interoperability and that 
you have a project plan that tells you what your objective is, what 
your tasks are going to be, what your milestones and what your re-
sources are. This is what you need in order to affix accountability 
for any project and make sure that it gets successfully carried out. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Reardon, Dr. Roswell, do you concur? 
Mr. REARDON. Regarding our relationship with GAO, I find the 

information and the recommendations that GAO provide to be very 
helpful and we do try and to work closely with them. 

Mr. BUYER. With regard her statement now, do you concur? 
Mr. REARDON. On the project management plan? 
Mr. BUYER. Yes. 
Mr. REARDON. I do agree that we have a draft project manage-

ment plan, that is not as detailed as it needs to be. We will be fi-
nalizing a detailed project management plan this month. We had 
a generalized project management plan and now that we have the 
prime integrator on board, they will be working with us to lay out 
specifically what actions need to occur between now and product 
delivery. 

Mr. BUYER. Dr. Roswell, do you concur? 
Dr. ROSWELL. Mr. Chairman, I certainly respect and value the 

GAO as very important in virtually all aspects of the operation of 
the Department. My only point was that I do think we have an ar-
chitecture. If I can understand as a non-IT professional what we 
have to do and where we are going, I think the architecture is in 
place, or at least it is defined. I won’t say it is in place. With regard 
to project management, though, I would defer to Rob Kolodner, our 
CIO in VHA, to make comments. 

Dr. KOLODNER. Mr. Chairman, as Mr. Reardon has indicated, we 
have put in place a project manager and we are in the process of 
getting that approved through the same procedures that we had 
previously through FHIE, that is through the HEC and JEC. That 
approval has not been finalized yet, so GAO is correct that it is not 
yet in place. However, we are moving the approval through and ac-
tually modeling our project management—in terms of the project 
manager and in terms of the oversight that Mr. Reardon and I will 
be doing on a bi-monthly basis and that the HEC and JEC will 
have—to really follow the same successful project management 
process that we had for FHIE. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you, sir. Mr. Evans, you are now recognized. 
Mr. EVANS. Ms. Koontz, you stated on page 9 of your testimony 

that the VA and DOD are operating without a project management 
team or plan describing the overall development and implementa-
tion of the interface, including the specific roles and responsibilities 
of each department in development of testing in deploying this 
interface. You address security requirements. 

Secondly—I guess it is a two-part question here—do we have a 
project manager already in place or are you hiring one? What is the 
problem with getting the master management plan and somebody 
to implement it? 
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Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir, we do have a project manager in place. 
The individual has been officially appointed. He has a project man-
agement team in place working right now. There is a VA lead pro-
gram manager and we have a DOD deputy program manager. 

Mr. EVANS. Okay. 
Mr. REARDON. That individual is in place now. 
Mr. EVANS. Okay, I guess that is all the questions I have right 

now. I yield back my time and ask for additional questions to be 
added for the record. 

Mr. BUYER. No objection. Mr. Bilirakis? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Going to Bay Pines 

and St. Petersburg, Dr. Roswell, would you say—well, GAO is fa-
miliar with the problem at St. Petersburg and Bay Pines? 

Ms. KOONTZ. We have not been asked to study—— 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. You have not. So you are not ready, you have not 

kept up with that. I know that that system was selected to do dif-
ferent work than what we are talking about here. But it is in-
tended to expand nationally, isn’t that right, Dr. Roswell? 

Dr. ROSWELL. That is correct, Mr. Bilirakis. CoreFLS is a major 
component of our software. It deals with financial transactions, in-
ventory management, project management, requisitions. So it is a 
very complex—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. It is complex but we are talking about black and 
white information, no subjectivity involved as there would be in the 
interfacing of the medical system that we have been talking about 
up to now. And yet somehow we blew it at Bay Pines. So there is 
going to be a long delay insofar as the CoreFLS is concerned from 
a national standpoint. Is that correct? 

Dr. ROSWELL. I believe there will be delays unequivocally. The 
original project time line called for moving the testing of CoreFLS 
software at Bay Pines to the Tampa facility. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Right. 
Dr. ROSWELL. That has been suspended and we are now evalu-

ating other possible sites to begin the next phase of the deployment 
and testing of CoreFLS. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Would you say that what has happened there, if 
we weren’t able to get something in one facility, and we are talking 
about non-subjective data, black and white type data, how in the 
world can we do something from a health standpoint where we are 
talking about including subjective data on a national scale? I guess 
my question is would you think that that might be a setback to 
what we have been talking about here, the interfacing? I think psy-
chologically or logically or whatever it is, you would say, hell, it has 
got to be setback. 

Dr. ROSWELL. Certain psychologically I think it may be a set-
back. It also points out the absolute complexity of health care, even 
the black and white, non-clinical component of health care. Part of 
CoreFLS’s problems, I am told have to do with the way it interfaces 
with our very extensive inventory of virtually every medical supply, 
every suture, every expendable item in our inventory. And that is 
a package that exists within our existing suite of applications. It 
had been deployed but it wasn’t being utilized to inventory every 
single item and therefore the interface didn’t work. I think it points 
out the complex problems. Now I would point out that this data re-
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pository architecture that I spoke of, as I understand it, would 
allow COTS products, which is an acronym for commercial off-the-
shelf software, to be interfaced with the data repository. One of the 
problems in our system as it currently exists is that the same suite 
of software is installed on servers at virtually every medical center. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, Doctor, forgive me, the bells are ringing and 
my time is going to be up soon. But is much of the problem at Bay 
Pines personnel, lack of will insofar as the personnel is concerned? 

Dr. ROSWELL. There certainly have been some personnel issues 
that have influenced—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. People have been directed to do something a cer-
tain way and just haven’t done it? It is that simple? 

Dr. ROSWELL. That is currently under investigation. We are still 
evaluating that. But, yes, I would suspect—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. You would say that. Well, let me ask in my re-
maining time, Doctors Halamka and Clarke, any response, any re-
action to what you have heard here from Dr. Roswell, Mr. Reardon, 
from GAO? Feel free. Let us know. I don’t mean to belittle DOD 
or VA. You know how I feel about both Departments and whatnot. 

Dr. HALAMKA. Well, certainly from the testimony they have 
given, they have described architecture based on a central reposi-
tory at DOD and VA, a common master patient index, and stand-
ards to exchange information between the two repositories using 
this master index, which is the same approach we have used in 
New England quite successfully. The one challenge they have is I 
will be very honest, in New England I have 9 million patient 
records and a million active patients, each of them has about 10 
million active patients for round numbers. So the challenge is prob-
ably tenfold or twentyfold greater than mine, so I certainly under-
stand the complexity of interfacing those multiple heterogeneous 
systems. 

But it does sound like technologically they are doing the right 
thing. And if they are putting project management in place to over-
see that process, obviously that is the operational side that we all 
need to be successful. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So you feel that progress is being made based on 
what you know about it all? 

Dr. HALAMKA. Based on what I have heard, it does sound like 
they are doing the right thing, yes. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Dr. Clarke, anything you want to add? 
Dr. CLARKE. Dr. Roswell mentioned that the difficulty that they 

were facing right now is standards. And certainly the IOM Com-
mittee identified standards as the area that needed to be overcome 
and this is at a national level. This could be the DOD and the VHA 
or this could be Tenant Health Care System and Inter-Mountain 
Health Care System. The problems remain. They have to be able 
to talk to each other. And there are many nitty-gritty components 
to these standards that have to be ironed out by consensus groups. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Let’s go into the minds of the personnel who 
would be doing all this. It would take a heck of a lot of cooperation, 
an awful lot of people involved. Have you run into any problems 
in your experience with maybe a reluctance, basic reluctance on the 
part of personnel not delivering the way they should and that sort 
of thing? Should there be a problem in that regard? 
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Dr. CLARKE. Well, standards require consensus—and if you are 
talking about having standards for the Internet or standards for 
the banking industry or standards for nuts and bolts in cars, every-
one who is a participant has to be involved. So, for instance, if you 
want to talk about communicating a picture, you have different 
vendors that have different ways of generating a picture electroni-
cally. They have to decide on a common way of transmitting that 
picture in order for one institution to see another institution’s x 
rays. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So when one person is sort of not living up to that 
standard could mess up the entire—— 

Dr. CLARKE. If you read the IOM report, standards are developed 
in a variety of different ways. Groups can come together and agree 
on a standard. One particular vendor might dominate and there-
fore establish a defacto standard. There are many ways standards 
can evolve. Right now we need some leadership to define, to bring 
together our current system into a unified standards system. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thank you, Doctor. 
Dr. CLARKE. The banking industry has developed a system where 

I can get money out of any machine in the civilized world. And the 
health care, which is a very information-intense industry, is not at 
that level. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appre-
ciate your indulgence. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you, Mr. Bilirakis. I have to extend my apolo-
gies to everyone. Congress and our voting schedule, we are facing 
a motion to adjourn, which is a 15- minute vote. Then we have 5 
to 10 minutes of debate left on the Iraq resolution. Then there is 
a 15-minute vote on the previous question, 5 minutes on the rule. 
When you add the give and take in between, you are looking at an 
hour. So what I am going to do is adjourn the committee for an 
hour—actually, for 65 minutes. We will return at 12:30. 

I apologize. I know some of you have some things, some plans. 
What we didn’t get with this panel and which I have to ask you 
to come back is the issues with regard to reduction of medical er-
rors. We spoke about pharmaceutical but others to improve the de-
livery of health care with regard to these seamless record claims 
processing and collections. So we will have that when we return. 

We stand adjourned. We will take the hearing back up at 12:30. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. BUYER. The subcommittee comes back to order. And I want 

to thank you. 
I noted, Mr. Reardon, from your testimony when you mentioned 

CHCS One, implemented around 1986 to 1987 and now we are 
phasing into CHCS II which really sort of started in 1999 but you 
are pushing back implementation now until June of 2006. Is this 
a hard date or are you going to constantly keep pushing back far-
ther and farther and farther? 

Mr. REARDON. No, sir, I think it is a hard date. What began in 
1999 was the actual development of all of the requirements for the 
electronic medical record. The requirements were approved, I be-
lieve, in September of 2002 by the Department. We have gone 
through the acquisition cycle, have passed operational testing, and 
limited production. We are into full production right now. We are 
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looking at a 30 month implementation schedule and CHCS II will 
go to all of our DOD medical facilities. The completion date is 
scheduled for June 2006. 

Mr. BUYER. To bring this online and to implement, what is the 
cost? What have you spent to date and then what do you think it 
is going to cost? 

Mr. REARDON. Sir, there is a 20-year life cycle. The life cycle esti-
mate for 20 years is $3.8 billion. That is the Department’s number. 
CHCS II will go to all facilities and will include not only medical 
but the complete dental record, as well. 

Mr. BUYER. Would all of you comment with regard to where we 
left off? If we move toward this dreamland of seamless integration, 
along with this digitized record, that we truly will improve the de-
livery of health care, improve our claims processing and collections? 
I would like some testimony with regard to that? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Mr. Chairman, I don’t think there is any question 
that a fully integrated electronic medical records system would not 
only enhance transitional issues but it would improve health care 
benefits, delivery, and cost of recovery. 

Mr. BUYER. All right. If the private sector can do this so fast, 
why can’t we do it? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Again, Mr. Chairman, I will defer to much more 
expert IT colleagues, but let me refer to earlier testimony that Dr. 
Halamka made concerning the size of both Departments, the num-
ber of beneficiaries, in addition to the seven million enrolled vet-
erans, the roughly 10, 12 million DOD beneficiaries who may be el-
igible for health care services. There are significantly different mis-
sions of the two departments. 

So it is not a small undertaking but I have to say that from a 
Joint Executive Council perspective, from my vantage point, I have 
never seen the level of commitment or cooperation that I currently 
experience between the two Departments. And while I don’t hold 
out false hope that that will lead to a fully deployed seamless elec-
tronic medical records system within the next 12 or 24 months, I 
think we are making substantial progress. And I have to say I am 
pleased to be a part of that. 

Mr. BUYER. Well, gentlemen, define the horizon? When? What is 
the goal? What is your time line? 

Dr. KOLODNER. The time line for the data exchange in an inter-
operable fashion is the next fall 2005 to begin that roll out and to 
be completed as the CHCS Two roll out completes in DOD. 

I think just to comment briefly on your previous question about 
the issue of electronic health records, one of the things that would 
be important for us to note is that both DOD and VA have full 
CPOEs (computerized provider order entry) at a time when only 30 
percent of the private sector has that capability in their inpatient 
setting and less than 10 percent of the private sector has that in 
the doctors’ offices and small clinics. 

So what we have accomplished, in what are two of the largest 
health care systems in the world, is actually remarkably advanced 
compared to the vast majority of health care settings. We are now 
working very diligently to standardize that data, because we had 
systems that were installed 10 and 20 years ago, when standards 
did not exist. Our first challenge is to standardize the data within 
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our systems, so that it is interoperable, and then to make sure that 
the standard we each implement is actually the same standard, so 
that we can move data across these two systems. And that is the 
2005 deadline. 

Mr. BUYER. This committee wants to keep the VA at the fore-
front. We want you to be the leaders and pull the country toward 
your direction. That is our position on this committee. I didn’t ar-
ticulate it as well as others but that is what we want to do. And 
because you serve a population that our society respects and hon-
ors, they are willing to use the U.S. Treasury to do that. And we 
have done that in many fronts. 

And so there is a reason obviously we brought the first panel to 
testify when we can see this happening in the private sector and 
its implementation and the benefits. And we understand this is a 
very large health system. And I have been just as challenged and 
at times frustrated by having two systems not be able to talk to 
each other. You have heard me over the years talk about that to 
the point where, well, I don’t want to be redundant. And I am in 
quest of the virtue of patience. But I think what we are going to 
have to do is keep hand in hand, not only with the GAO but with 
this committee and with DOD and VA get there. And I suppose the 
reason I asked you to define the horizon is because I can’t define 
it either based on all of your testimonies. I am just being very hon-
est with you. I don’t know where it is or how we get to that. 

Mr. Bilirakis? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I join you in ex-

pressing our gratitude to these good people for being so patient and 
remaining. Hopefully, you have at least gotten lunch during the 
time that we have had to break. I express basically the same frus-
tration as the chairman has expressed. We have had testimony 
from you and from the other gentlemen in terms of the help in 
terms of human errors and whatnot that would ensue from getting 
this system into place. So we are talking about human beings here. 
We talk about equipment and things of that nature but what we 
are really talking human beings, the bottom line and their health. 

In Ms. Koontz’ written testimony, ‘‘In discussing these matters 
last week, VA officials stated the Departments had recently des-
ignated a program manager for the plan prototype.’’ Isn’t a pro-
gram manager a very fundamental part of an undertaking like 
this? Do you have a program manager? Who is going to answer 
that? Is there a program manager? 

Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir. Yes, sir. There is a program manager. He 
was formally assigned the responsibility for this particular pro-
gram. It is the same individual who was the program manager for 
the Federal Health Information Exchange Project, which the rec-
ommendations from the GAO in their report have been imple-
mented and have proved to be successful. We were looking for 
somebody who we felt had the right experience and knew how to 
work in this DOD/DVA environment, knew who the individuals 
were and would be able to work with both the clinicians and the 
technologists. That person is in place. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, Mr. Reardon, with all due respect, according 
to this statement, ‘‘recently designated a program manager,’’ how 
recent is that? 
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Mr. REARDON. Within the last 3 weeks. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. The last 3 weeks? 
Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Which means that prior to that, even though you 

have both talked about progress having been made, even though 
there have been other hearings prior to today on this subject, there 
was no program manager in place? 

Mr. REARDON. We had. 
Dr. KOLODNER. At that stage of the project, we each had project 

manager leads. We still have those leads and they had planned the 
projects and determined that the contract did not need to be 
awarded by our plan until recently. It is at this point that we need-
ed to appoint an overall program manager. We now have that per-
son in place, and we have the contract in place. We are progressing 
along the time line that we had laid out. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, but, sir, this has been in the planning and 
the discussion phase I guess for something like 17 years. There is 
no question maybe about the complexities that the Harvard system 
doesn’t have or something of that nature, we are talking of course 
about more patients here when you take into consideration both 
DOD and VA. And also we’re talking about it being government, 
which means bureaucracy. And I guess we are also talking about 
changes at the top every 4 years sometimes and things of that na-
ture, and I know those can be problems too. 

But if this is so important and if it is going to save so many lives, 
why is it taking so long? Help us out here a little bit. We are here 
not only to criticize, we are here to help. And this is so important 
and it hasn’t taken place. And frankly, the Bay Pines thing just 
kind of blows my mind. Again, I don’t understand—I am an engi-
neer before I went into law, but you would never know it because 
I am not very literate when it comes to this stuff. But what has 
happened at Bay Pines is to me, and I am not sure what happened 
at Bay Pines, that is what the investigation is all about, and I 
guess we are going to find out. 

And God knows we better find out, because if that is intended 
to be a national system, we better find out where the problems lie 
in that one particular location so that we don’t make the same mis-
takes later on. God only knows when is that going to be put into 
place from a national system standpoint. 

Well, what is the problem? Can you tell me have you run into 
resistence over the years on this health interface with DOD, what 
is the problem? Ms. Koontz, you said the interfacing has been ‘‘elu-
sive’’ to use your word. Should it have been elusive? Why was it 
elusive, do you know? 

Ms. KOONTZ. I think, just as the first panel clarified, as so often 
is the case, this isn’t really a technical or a technological problem, 
it is a management problem. And I think what we are seeing here 
is the need to put in place the kind of structures that ensure that 
you have fleshed out what your plan is and that you have account-
ability for accomplishing it. Also, I did want to clarify that while 
the Departments have put in place a program manager, my under-
standing is that this program manager is for the pharmacy proto-
type. And the pharmacy prototype may be a first step toward defin-
ing the interface between the two health information systems that 
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they are developing. But by no means does that project define how 
they are going to get from where they are today to how they are 
going to be exchanging information in 2005 and specifically what 
information is going to be exchanged at that point and how they 
are going to move beyond to—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So in essence we don’t really have a program 
manager in place? 

Ms. KOONTZ. I would agree with that, that we are looking for 
something more than what is in place. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Any quick response to that? 
Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir, the person who has been put in charge 

will be the program manager for the full interoperability project. 
Over the last 2 years, the VA and DOD have worked hard together 
under a program management structure to package a substantial 
amount of health information on our separating Service members 
and pass that to the VA when the Service member separates. At 
this time, we are packaging and sending to the VA the information 
on, depending on the number of separation notices we get on a 
monthly basis, 10 to 25,000 individuals each month. This informa-
tion is available for the VA clinicians to use when they treat our 
separated Service members. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, well, I am not trying to belittle the task, I 
am not saying the task is not as large as it apparently is and obvi-
ously is, but I think if we were to pick up the record or the minutes 
of some of the prior hearings on this subject, Mr. Chairman, we 
would find it essentially much of the rhetoric that has taken place 
is similar to what we have heard here today. That is kind of frus-
trating. And I would hope, Dr. Roswell, come on, I know you well 
enough to know that we are talking about people’s lives here and 
we have got to really spur this thing on. And if you need help from 
us, well, we all have budgetary problems and whatnot, but we don’t 
know to even try to help unless we hear from you to that effect. 

Thanks, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you. Mr. Reardon, I have a question relative 

to timely and complete data for the service personnel who are re-
turning from deployed operations around the world today. The 
FHIE provides patient record data from the current CHCS clinical 
system. How long does it take after separation for this data to be 
made available to the VHA or VBA? 

Mr. REARDON. Sir, when we, the medical community, receive the 
separation notice, it is taking us approximately 15 days to pull the 
information out of the CHCS systems, compile it, and send it over 
to the VA. That doesn’t include the time that the Service personnel 
systems take to get the separation notice to the Defense Manpower 
Data Center. I am not sure what that time is, sir, but I speculate 
it is roughly 60 days. 

Mr. BUYER. Dr. Roswell, do you know what it is? 
Dr. ROSWELL. I don’t. I would say that when we look back 12 

years to the first Gulf War, the flow of information, and in fairness 
with this committee’s leadership efforts, is orders of magnitude bet-
ter than it was. It is not a perfect system. But it is orders of mag-
nitude better. We have complete rosters of all military personnel 
being separated. That allows us to overlay that against our system. 
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For example, I am pleased to tell you that 12 percent of those 
who have served in Operation Iraqi Freedom and Operating Endur-
ing Freedom have already been seen in the VA health care system. 
And our data system has allowed us to analyze the types of ill-
nesses, the types of services they are receiving. I am also pleased 
to tell you today that the overwhelming majority of care has been 
outpatient care for the types of medical problems one would expect 
to see in this age population. 

So there is an ongoing continuous flow of information. And I 
think the importance of and the validity or the value of that infor-
mation has reinforced to the current leadership how important our 
continued efforts will be. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Reardon, I had heard that it was 90 days. That 
would be inaccurate according to your testimony? 

Mr. REARDON. I am not sure, sir. I will have to take that for the 
record and we will get back to you. 

(The information follows:)

Page 75/Line 1663

Question: How long does it take separation for patient record data from 
the Composite Health Care System to be made available to VA?

Answer: There is variability among the Services in reporting separations to the 
Defense Management Data Center (DMDC). Once separations are reported to 
DMDC, it takes 20 to 50 days to provide the information to VA. We are working 
to develop a process that could reduce this to about 20 days once the separation is 
reported to DMDC. 

Mr. BUYER. Do you believe it would be the goal that you would 
provide, be able to provide the separation data to VHA and VBA 
in real time? And, if so, how would you define real time? 

Mr. REARDON. Sir, the objective would be to provide the informa-
tion to the VA very rapidly within a few days from the time that 
we receive the separation notice. 

Mr. BUYER. In our efforts to bring this seamless, it is digitized, 
seamless in real time. That is how I envision it. That is how I 
think it is supposed to be. Do I get all nods? 

Mr. REARDON. Yes, that is correct. 
Mr. BUYER. That is where we want the horizon to be. 
Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BUYER. And so as we want to seek to provide not only the 

health care but then to define our compassionate sincerity for the 
sacrifice, it means we have to be responsive in real time. And so 
when the health care is there but then there is the delays in the 
claims processing, then we are not complete in our efforts. Do you 
concur? 

Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BUYER. All right. That is why I had to ask that particular 

question. I would ask unanimous consent for counsel for the minor-
ity to make any comment that they would like to make with regard 
to this panel. Hearing no objection, so ordered. Mr. Sistek is recog-
nized. 

Mr. SISTEK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I would like to build 
upon your question to the first panel regarding the willpower of the 
agencies to make this seamless medical records transfer work. We 
note that the agencies have different missions. And GAO notes that 
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there are some management problems or they perceive some man-
agement problems. I don’t think we doubt the willpower of the 
agencies to make it work in any way. But, as the vice chairman 
just said, sometimes there are changes every 4 years and some-
thing new rolls in. Agencies require strategic and performance 
plans at the highest level and these filter down and devolve to the 
different functions of those agencies. 

My question is could each agency, could the DOD and the VA 
point to their strategic plans, point to their performance plans and 
find a way that they can demonstrate to this committee that the 
intent is there to actually make this work, that you are actually 
planning forward at the highest levels? Does that exist? Could you 
point that out? And then I have two quick follow-ups after we go 
there. 

Mr. Reardon? Dr. Roswell? 
Mr. REARDON. Sir, there is a joint strategic plan that has been 

approved by senior leadership in both DOD and VA. One of the 
areas in the plan addresses information sharing. It specifically lays 
out the objectives of information sharing between the two agencies. 

Dr. ROSWELL. And let me add, Mr. Sistek, that also between the 
Departments, the Joint Executive Council structure has actually 
been formalized by law. We are compliant with that. And I think 
that is a very good thing that will assure that the leadership over-
sight, the joint leadership oversight is in place through any admin-
istration change. I would also point out that the procurement prac-
tices of both Departments certainly provide to my perspective 
strong testimony to the commitment in the respective Departments 
based on DOD and VA efforts to move towards key elements that 
are necessary to implement the data repository architecture within 
both Departments, it gives us that full interoperability. 

Mr. SISTEK. I was aware of the joint strategic plan but my ques-
tion really is how does that joint strategic plan link to the indi-
vidual GPRA plans of each agency because each agency has a spe-
cific mission and if there is no linkage between the joint strategic 
plan and the two agency strategic plan, as you move forward, de-
fending your agency GPRA plan to Congress or whoever else asks 
those questions, the joint plan kind of has the potential to be left 
out in the weeds. And that is the core of my question to you. Is 
there enough linkage to your overall agency GPRA plan to support 
the joint agency plan? 

Mr. REARDON. Yes, sir, from the DOD perspective there is. 
Mr. SISTEK. And then one follow-up question to this. By position 

in either agency, who is accountable for making this work? Can you 
name the position that ultimately would be held accountable for ei-
ther success or failure? 

Mr. REARDON. Yes, in DOD it would be my position. 
Mr. SISTEK. Dr. Roswell? 
Dr. ROSWELL. Well, I certainly would want to be held account-

able. To me this is one of the most important things on my plate. 
Mr. SISTEK. Thank you very much. Ms. Koontz, would you like 

to comment on the linkage of GPRA plans and how they would de-
volve down to this? 

Ms. KOONTZ. I don’t think there is anything I can add here, 
thank you, although I think your question is appropriate because 
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there should be linkage among all these elements in order to actu-
ally accomplish what they are trying to do. 

Mr. SISTEK. Thank you very much and thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you. In my opening remarks, I had made ref-

erence to Bay Pines, and I didn’t understand why you chose the 
second-busiest for implementation. Dr. Roswell, can you tell me the 
decision-making process that was made to select Bay Pines? 

Dr. ROSWELL. I would defer to Mr. McFarland on the next panel 
to address this in more detail. But let me tell you that the CoreFLS 
software that is being tested at Bay Pines is a complex but critical 
component of our entire software suite, dealing with virtually all 
types of financial transactions. From my perspective, Bay Pines 
was a reasonable choice, for the following reasons: Bay Pines is the 
only medical center anywhere in the VHA system that has on a 
single location, on one piece of property, a complex VA medical cen-
ter, a national cemetery system, a VA regional office, a VISN office, 
and a regional council office. In addition to all of those functions 
on that one site, there also is a large software services development 
and support staff office that provides a lot of technical expertise 
that would be available to facilitate the pilot testing that has taken 
place at Bay Pines. 

Is it a complex medical center? Unequivocally. It is one of the 
most complex in the inventory. But by the same token, the com-
plexity of the medical center adds all of the pieces that ultimately 
would need to be functioning in a fully implemented deployment of 
this type of software and the support services were deemed to be 
necessary. 

Would I do it over again? Probably not. 
Mr. BUYER. Was this your judgment? 
Dr. ROSWELL. I concurred in the decision. 
Mr. BUYER. You concurred in the decision. Then whose decision 

was it? 
Dr. ROSWELL. Rob, can you help me? 
Dr. KOLODNER. I am not sure, sir. 
Dr. ROSWELL. Do we know, Ed? 
Mr. BUYER. You can let us know. 
Dr. ROSWELL. Yes, we will be happy to submit that for the 

record. 
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(Subsequently, the Department of Veterans Affairs provided the 
following information:)
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Mr. BUYER. I yield to Mr. Bilirakis. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Just very briefly—well, let me ask you would we 

put that decision in a category of a high-risk decision? And if we 
would, or even if it is just close to it, was there a back-up plan 
maybe to some of the resources that were not available in order to 
perform the surgeries or whatnot where maybe a back-up plan 
where you could maybe get them from Hailey in Tampa or from an-
other source? A commonsense question I think, I don’t know, 
maybe I haven’t phrased it correctly. 

Dr. ROSWELL. Well, obviously it is an important question, and I 
would have to say that we didn’t anticipate the complexity of the 
pilot testing based on what we have seen. There is no question 
about that. It is clear based on the knowledge we currently have 
that a better decision would have been to identify a smaller, less 
complex medical center where there weren’t so many interdepend-
encies which could fall like dominoes with a failure within the sys-
tem. 

Having said that, I think there was a back-up plan in place in 
that we anticipated that the existing systems and that the manual 
systems behind that would be sufficient. But I think in fairness, 
Mr. Bilirakis, that we don’t fully understand exactly what the soft-
ware, personnel, and process failures at Bay Pines were. That is a 
subject that is still under heavy scrutiny, and we are going to need 
to look very, very carefully at the IG findings in an effort to try 
to learn and understand where we have erred. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, I just hope that we focus on trying to deter-
mine where the errors and why the errors took place so that we 
don’t make the same mistakes again. And sometimes politics gets 
in the way of that and hopefully that won’t be the case here. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Dr. Roswell, I have a ton of respect for you. And I 

am not going to do the Monday morning quarter backing on your 
judgments. It is easy to look back. I would like to know what im-
pact, if any, this depreciable effect as had upon your schedule of 
implementation? 

Dr. ROSWELL. Again, I would defer to the IT folks. I believe it 
probably will have at a minimum a 60 day delay. 

Mr. BUYER. I will let the third panel cover that, if you will make 
a note to cover that. All right. 

I want to thank you for your testimony. I want to thank the 
GAO. We will see each other again soon, I am quite sure. I have 
to concur with the statement, Ms. Koontz, that you put or that you 
wrote that, ‘‘Success lies at the highest levels of project disciplines.’’ 
I concur. That is what I take away from this hearing today. And, 
if anything, what this hearing does is it brings us all to the table, 
it helps us focus, and helps us keep kicking the can down the road, 
so to speak. We know where we want to go. We keep trying to de-
fine that horizon. This is a very expensive endeavor. This is one in 
which the Congress is willing to take on. 

And as we bring up the third panel, Mr. McFarland has a tre-
mendous job ahead of him because not only is this one of the prior-
ities of the Secretary, it is of the highest priorities of this full com-
mittee and of our chairman and the ranking member to take on the 
IT systems for we spend so much money in IT and to prevent these 
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three stove pipes. So as we take on the IT architecture, we want 
to do so smartly so that all this hardware and software is inter-
operable and seamless with DOD. And it is not. And that is where 
we want to take it. And we are willing to make that investment 
to do so. 

So I appreciate your testimony. There will be follow-up questions 
from the committee for which we will submit to you in writing. And 
I appreciate your service. 

Mr. REARDON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Dr. ROSWELL. Thank you. 
Dr. KOLODNER. Thank you. 
Mr. BUYER. We will now call the third panel. If Mr. Robert 

McFarland, Assistant Secretary for Information and Technology, 
Department of Veterans Affairs, will please come forward and take 
a seat. We would also like to recognize Mr. Ted C. Davies, man-
aging partner for Unisys. 

I would note, I believe that Mr. Reardon had made mention that 
he had some written testimony. Mr. Reardon, are you still in the 
room? Would you submit that for the record? 

Mr. REARDON. I did, sir. 
Mr. BUYER. Oh, you did. All right, hearing no objections, his 

written statement will be submitted for the record. Thank you. 
Gentlemen, if you have written statements—Mr. Davies, do you 

have a written statement? 
Ms. DAVIS. Yes, I do. 
Mr. BUYER. Would you like for that to be entered for the record? 
Mr. DAVIES. Yes, I would. 
Mr. BUYER. It shall be ordered. 
Mr. McFarland, do you have a written statement to be entered 

for the record? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, I do. 
Mr. BUYER. It shall also be entered for the record. 
I will now recognize the Honorable Mr. McFarland for any com-

ments that he would like to make relative to our hearing today. 

STATEMENTS OF ROBERT N. MCFARLAND, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY, DEPART-
MENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS; ACCOMPANIED BY EDWARD 
F. MEAGHER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR INFOR-
MATION AND TECHNOLOGY, DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS 
AFFAIRS; BRUCE A. BRODY, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY ASSISTANT 
SECRETARY FOR CYBER AND INFORMATION SECURITY, DE-
PARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS; K. ADAIR MARTINEZ, 
DEPUTY CHIEF INFORMATION OFFICER FOR BENEFITS, 
VETERANS BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION; ROBERT M. 
KOLODNER, M.D., ACTING CHIEF INFORMATION OFFICER 
FOR HEALTH, VETERANS’ HEALTH ADMINISTRATION; AND 
EDWARD C. (TED) DAVIES, MANAGING PARTNER, FEDERAL 
CIVILIAN AGENCIES, UNISYS CORPORATION; ACCOMPANIED 
BY JOSEPH MACIES, PARTNER, UNISYS CORPORATION 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT N. MCFARLAND 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the 

committee. Before I make my opening remarks, let me say that we 
have heard you, Mr. Chairman, and we apologize and regret the 
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fact that the proper testimony was not here in the time frame it 
was supposed to be. We have no excuses. In my vernacular, I prom-
ise you that will not happen on my watch again. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am very pleased to appear before 
this committee representing the Secretary and the Department’s 
information technology program. I am honored to return to the 
service of our country and to our veterans. I am most aware and 
energized by the size and the complexity of our task. While I have 
been here only a few short weeks, I believe I can make several use-
ful observations. 

First, and perhaps foremost, I have seen a level of commitment 
and dedication to the mission on the part of everyone I have en-
countered that is truly remarkable. Second, my impression so far 
is that the Department of Veterans Affairs has made significant 
progress over the last three years in obtaining the Secretary’s stat-
ed commitment to reform how IT gets done at the VA. 

However, much remains to be done. Over the past 2 years, VA’s 
Office of Information and Technology has initiated a rigorous infor-
mation technology process. This process includes a disciplined 
project management methodology and an information technology 
portfolio management system that has been recognized by the Of-
fice of Management and Budget. We are well under way with an 
enterprise architecture that aims to align the business with the in-
formation technology plans, goals, and efforts. We are in the final 
phase of rebuilding our nationwide telecommunications infrastruc-
ture and we are implementing aggressive cyber security and pri-
vacy programs to ensure the protection of our infrastructure from 
attack, both external and internal, and to ensure the privacy of our 
service peoples’ personal information. 

In parallel to building a safe, secure, and technically current in-
frastructure across the VA system, we are working diligently to im-
prove both service delivery and our internal business processes. To 
improve the sharing of medical information between the Depart-
ments of Defense and the VA, we have taken positive steps to de-
velop data standards, as well as interoperable health records. Com-
munication and collaboration are key to our joint success in build-
ing seamless veteran information environments. 

Internally, regarding VETSNET, I would like to reassure you, 
Mr. Chairman, that we are working hard to ensure that VETSNET 
remains on schedule. Development of the final components is com-
plete and undergoing vigorous testing. VBA is scheduled to begin 
a live test deployment in April of 2004 in the Lincoln, Nebraska re-
gional office, and we are committed to having VETSNET fully de-
ployed to all regional offices by December of 2005. 

In the financial business arena, we will continue to coordinate 
with the Office of Management on successfully implementing 
CoreFLS in order to provide VA with an integrated financial and 
logistics system. The system is critical to the success of efficient de-
livery of service to our nation’s veterans, and will allow the VA to 
effectively manage the resources entrusted to us. Without CoreFLS, 
VA will not be able to remove the financial and security material 
weaknesses that currently exist. While there had been problems 
with the system and legitimate concerns raised over the selection 
of Bay Pines as the test site for this new integrated system, I be-
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lieve that the system and the approach are sound and I fully sup-
port the Secretary’s order that we will not roll the system to other 
sites until we have remedied all the critical issues identified at Bay 
Pines. 

Finally, I believe it is important to mention again an area of 
great interest to me and to the subcommittee, cyber security. This 
remains one of our top priorities. We are currently implementing 
a comprehensive security configuration and management program 
designed to provide optimum protection of VA’s infrastructure from 
both the outside and inside attacks. A comprehensive, VA-wide 
cyber security program is vital to not only the security and privacy 
of our veterans but also to our ability to provide the best service 
to our veterans. 

This concludes my oral statement, and I would be pleased to an-
swer questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. McFarland appears on p. 107.] 
Mr. BUYER. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. Davies, you are now recognized. 

STATEMENT OF EDWARD C. (TED) DAVIES 

Mr. DAVIES. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, 
thank you for the opportunity to address the committee today on 
Unisys’ role as the prime contractor for the Department of Vet-
erans Affairs Patient Financial Services System Project. By incor-
porating industry standard billing information, PFSS will improve 
the computerized patient records process by providing the medical 
record with a greater level of detail about each veteran’s care. 

In 1990, the VHA health care system began an evolution from 
one where the VA paid for all veteran care to one in which third 
party insurance carriers now pay for veterans’ non-service con-
nected health care. While VA has made progress in its ability to 
collect these insurance claims, without an integrated financial soft-
ware tool, VA will continue to struggle to improve the revenue 
cycle process. VISTA, which was originally designed exclusively 
around patient care, does not have internal capability to act as an 
efficient billing system. 

Congress directed VA to test a commercial financial package with 
the VISTA system. Unisys is very pleased to have been selected in 
July 2003 by the VA to implement the PFSS pilot. We understand 
the objective is to obtain significant improvements in the timeliness 
and quality of billing and collections of first and third party claims. 
And we understand the strategic importance of the PFSS pilot. Our 
team is fully committed to success at all levels. 

Our first task after contract award was to select a COTS vendor. 
We placed the two industry leaders in a head to head run off to 
identify the vendor that would provide the best value to the VA. 
The selected vendor, IDX, successfully demonstrated their solu-
tion’s ability to perform VA-unique billing scenarios without any 
custom modifications to the software’s core functionality. 

We then worked to establish a partnership, including representa-
tion from Team Unisys, the VHA chief business office, the VHA Of-
fice of Information, and VISN 10, and have developed a roadmap 
for successful implementation in the first VISN 10 site. We have 
recently completed an analysis of the current revenue cycle process 
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flows within the medical center and the VISN. With that as a base-
line, we have built a model for the future state to be processed. 
This future state will be supported by the IDX flow cast software 
integrated with VISTA. 

Unisys and the VA understand that achieving medical improve-
ments in the revenue cycle will depend not only the PFSS software 
but also on significant business processes and organizational 
changes. The business process changes needed have been docu-
mented, and we are working closely with the VA on effective 
change management to enable them. 

Once implemented, the key improvements expected from PFSS 
include a 15 percent increase in collections, reduction of gross days 
revenues outstanding to 75, reductions of accounts receivables 
greater than 90 days to 26 percent, and a reduction in days to bill 
to 25. In addition to these key improvements, PFSS will directly 
benefit the veteran. One outcome of this project is an improved pa-
tient financial statement, which will combine in one easy to read 
document all charges for services provided. The project team will 
actively engage veterans to help identify the best ways to address 
veterans’ concerns with a financial statement and to identify and 
develop solutions for what they consider chronic billing problems. 
The PFSS system also will enable quicker turnaround time on 
claims so that veterans can more consistently take advantage of in-
surance company coverage of co-pays. 

A primary goal of PFSS is to provide a model for standardizing 
revenue cycle business practices throughout the VA enterprise. 
Standardization has many benefits, not the least of which is the 
ability to analyze performance and trends and to report accurately 
at the enterprise level. 

A fundamental requirement for success in this project is VA and 
Unisys top-down commitment to providing necessary resources and 
accountability. We are coming together as partners to address all 
challenges and establish priorities. 

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to continuing our partnership with 
the VA and working with you and the other members of the com-
mittee to ensure PFSS success. This concludes my oral testimony. 
My written statement includes a graphical representation showing 
how VISTA and our solution will seamlessly work together when 
fully implemented. I will be pleased to answer any questions mem-
bers of the committee may have. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Davies appears on p. 121.] 
Mr. BUYER. Mr. Secretary, I welcome you to your first Veterans’ 

Affairs Committee hearing. As a former Vietnam veteran, welcome 
home. These flags that sit behind us depict a lot of sacrifice, and 
I know you have been successful in the private sector. And for you 
to come to public service when you really don’t have to and then 
to serve your comrades, I know you bring that distant memory to 
life. I suppose not only the administration are most hopeful that 
obviously you didn’t hang up the experience, your intellect and 
commonsense from Texas with your coat, that you have brought 
that to this position. 

I want to ask this question because I was concerned when this 
position was created and the Admiral was in the position whether 
he felt that he had the authority to his job. It seems if you can con-
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trol the money, you can get a lot of attention. But you don’t nec-
essarily control the money in this particular position. So you have 
to make noise, which is a little different and awkward. 

So you come from the private sector, from a very successful com-
pany, Dell Computer, and now you step into this. Do you feel or 
sense that you will have the authority to make this change in the 
IT architecture to be successful in taking on the cultures of the 
three stove pipes? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, in the short period of time I have been 
here, I am gratified to say that everything I have questioned and 
everything I have asked to get done has been done with full co-
operation of all three of the administrations. I have had no one 
question whether I had the right to ask a question or had a right 
to ask to initiate a process. I have also, based on your question 
from the subcommittee, I have conferred with our general counsel 
and I have conferred with the Secretary and I feel quite confident 
that I do have that authority. 

I must tell you that one of the first things I learned was that all 
major acquisitions must currently come through my office for sig-
nature before they go up. And they have been coming through and 
I have been getting a look at where we are spending at least some 
of our money. You are right, I do come from an environment where 
I am used to having the authority and accountability, and I am 
prepared to accept both. I feel pretty comfortable, given what I 
know so far, that the answer is, yes, I do have the authority to im-
plement what we have to do to get this job done. 

Mr. BUYER. What are your impressions of the VA’s IT culture in 
the short time you have been at VA? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I think the culture is reasonably consistent 
with what I have found in the private sector. I don’t know about 
history here but I do know what exists today, and I am impressed 
with what I have seen that has been put in place. And some of this 
I think I have to give credit to my predecessor. We have a very sig-
nificant project management process in place. We are very careful 
about the way we develop our OMB 300s and the process in which 
we develop those looks like it is working well. There are 59 OMB 
300s in the VA so there is a significant amount of work going on 
here and the money we are spending has got a lot of projects. 

I have to be honest with you and tell you I haven’t dived into 
each of those 59 yet, but my intention is to do so. So far I think 
the culture fits my style pretty well. I am not at all surprised at 
anything I have found so far. 

Mr. BUYER. What is your assessment in following the Secretary’s 
directive to bring this seamless IT architecture to our three sys-
tems, of whom are sitting to your left? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I am sorry, sir? 
Mr. BUYER. We are going to make them interoperable so they all 

talk to each other and what is your initial assessments on how that 
can be done? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, there seems to be a considerable history 
of, as you mention, of a stove-piped architecture. Based on what I 
have seen so far, we are on the third iteration of the one VA enter-
prise architecture. It is using a format that is very widely accepted, 
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and we are about to issue the third iteration of that. What I have 
seen so far on that says that we have the capability to do this. 

Now, down at the individual level out in the field, day to day op-
erations go on, and we do have some challenges I think in trying 
to centralize some of that environment so that we can really bring 
some economies of scale together for the VA and to be sure we have 
a good handle on the resources that are used out there to do some 
of the infrastructure things. I am very happy with what I see on 
the telecommunications modernization program. It looks like there 
is a very good architecture there. To me, that is the absolute train 
that all of our initiatives have to ride on. We have to do this very 
successfully in order to be sure that we can roll out the other ini-
tiatives that we have. They have to ride on this telecommuni-
cations infrastructure. 

My intent so far is to try to take some of this infrastructure envi-
ronment, pull it together from the various administrations, look at 
where we have duplication, try to eliminate that duplication with-
out affecting the performance that the administrations have 
learned to expect and try to reduce the cost. To me that is kind of, 
if you will, my profit motive in this whole thing. 

Mr. BUYER. Dr. Kolodner, I don’t want to mis-pronounce that, 
Kolodner, I apologize, when the PFSS system was designed, who 
did that and, what stakeholders were at the table when this was 
designed? 

Dr. KOLODNER. The project was one of installing billing, and then 
we evolved that to the PFSS. Replanning and design involved mul-
tiple levels of VHA leadership. Specifically, I think it preceded the 
creation of the Chief Business Office. The Chief Business Office 
took over as the business lead. It also involved the Office of Infor-
mation and Deputy Under Secretary for Health for Operations and 
Management. 

Mr. BUYER. At any time were the individuals that actually imple-
ment these kinds of systems ever brought into the processes, from 
admin to the clerical to the inputting to the processing? 

Dr. KOLODNER. The decision to go ahead with the billing system 
was made at the leadership level. The project itself, including 
PFSS, is a partnership with the staff in VISN 10, which will be 
where the pilot system is located. We have put in a process when 
we need to do business process re-engineering, which this requires, 
that actively involves the front-line medical center staff, those in 
this case VISN and medical center. And they are part of the proc-
ess to define what is needed, how we do it, and the support and 
training that are needed in order to be successful in the process. 

Mr. BUYER. And were you present at the negotiations with 
Unisys with the system and the contract? 

Dr. KOLODNER. My staff were present in the process of the eval-
uation and their recommendations were presented to me and, at 
that time, to Bob Perrault, the chief business officer. 

Mr. BUYER. And in order for this pilot to be successful, a lot of 
cooperation is necessary, and I want to have this go both ways. Do 
you feel as though the VA is cooperating sufficiently for this pilot 
to be successful? And I ask that question to both of you? 

Dr. KOLODNER. Yes, I think that this has been one of the projects 
where we really are following a pathway of working with an inte-
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grator, with the COTS product, and it working in a way that is 
really functioning as a unified team, both across the necessary ele-
ments of VA and VHA as well as with our counterparts from the 
private sector. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Davies? 
Mr. DAVIES. Before I respond to the specific question about how 

well it is working, let me comment on the requirements part of this 
effort. We responded to a statement of objectives, which gives us 
a lot of flexibility in how we implement at different VISNs. So at 
the initial site we are really spending a lot of time with the people 
on the ground there allow us to understand the requirements. They 
are truly getting a lot of input into the requirements. So that is 
very positive, as Dr. Kolodner just said, that is very important. 

Mr. BUYER. Are you getting employee resistance? 
Mr. DAVIES. No, actually the employees are very excited to have 

this come in to their center. It gives them some functionality they 
would like to have. So we see that as a very positive step and we 
have engaged a lot of them in the process. 

To your question about cooperation, we have had a lot of very 
constructive dialogue. There were some important meetings out in 
Cleveland where we were piloting this about 2 weeks ago, and that 
included folks from OI and the CBO as well as Unisys and the 
VISN 10 staff. There were a number of issues that were raised in 
terms of making this work, and we are studying how do we get 
through these issues right now. So we are working together very, 
very well and we have just got to get closure on a few of these as 
we move forward. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you. I have further questions but at this time 
I yield to Mr. Bilirakis. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Secretary, I 
guess I am going to congratulate for having achieved this position 
but I say ‘‘I guess’’ only because I am not sure that it did you any 
good. Ordinarily it is a reward for whatever, and I don’t know that 
you would consider this a reward especially after sitting through 
this hearing here this morning, you are probably wondering. 

Organization, quite often we hear, and an investigation is taking 
place at Bay Pines, but some of the things that we hear is that 
there is sort of resistance on the part of some of the personnel re-
garding some of these newfangled ideas I guess type of thing, 
which there is just no excuse for. But anyhow it might be part of 
our real world. But other than that, there have to be I think orga-
nizational charts all the time. And in an organizational chart now, 
Mr. Meagher, Mr. Brody, Mr. Martinez, and Mr. Kolodner would 
all be kind of part of your organizational line, right? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Okay, do you have full, would you then have full 

responsibility, let’s go to—I do want to get into something on Bay 
Pines, but let’s go to this common medical concept with DOD, 
would you have full responsibility for that? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I believe to the best I can tell so far, Congress-
man, I believe I have shared responsibility for that. Certainly I be-
lieve, along with my staff, we have responsibility on VA’s part for 
doing what we have to do make sure this common sharing works. 
So, yes, I believe on VA’s behalf I think the buck stops here. 
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Mr. BILIRAKIS. Stops with you or with the VA? God knows it 
stops with the VA—well, it would stop with the VA and DOD in 
general. 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, my feeling is that when it comes to IT 
issues, to make this work, that I think Mr. Reardon and I both 
share the responsibility to try to lead through to get this kind of 
thing implemented as quickly as we can. Having been in that side 
of the house, having come out of the service and drawn on benefits 
and having to wait, candidly, for quite a while to get my benefits 
done, I can share the pain that the veterans go through when they 
don’t have the seamless interface. So I have an additional motive 
to try to move it forward. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. And you heard the significance of some sort of a 
new system that would cut down on medical errors and things of 
that nature so we are talking about live human beings here who 
have served their country and it is something, if it is ever installed, 
would be very helpful in terms of quality of health care, is that 
right? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Absolutely. Absolutely. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. And I know Dr. Kolodner being an MD, certainly 

all of us, all of you, but it would be Dr. Kolodner particularly being 
an MD, should and would care about that. But we just sometimes 
wonder, we are talking about caring and yet delay after delay after 
delay. 

So, in any case, the next time the chairman, if he is still chair-
man of this subcommittee, Mr. Buyer holds a hearing on oversight 
on that particular project, you would be the one coming here to let 
us know that it has been taken care of or the progress of it, right? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, I would believe that I would share in that 
responsibility, yes. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Okay, now you have heard and you sat through 
all of the hearing, and we commend you and are thankful to you 
for that. But you heard there is a time line of some time in 2005, 
the middle of 2005, something like that time line, have you had 
any input into that? You are awfully new on the job but any input 
at all in that? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I have not had any input in that. I have had 
just a cursory review of where they are trying to go with the whole 
subject of DOD sharing and of course it is medical and other things 
as well. So I am not qualified at this point to answer any questions 
regarding that. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So you can’t tell us that you feel that it is a real-
istic goal, not at this point? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I would not feel comfortable telling you that, 
not with the little knowledge that I have about the task. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. But you are going to be looking into that, aren’t 
you? You are concerned enough to determine whether or not—— 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I am a full member of the JEC as Dr. Roswell 
is and it is my responsibility to look into it and understand where 
we are going with it. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Okay, sir. Shifting now to the problems with the 
CoreFLS at Bay Pines, that is a $472 million project. Is there a 
project manager for that project, do you know? 
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Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, there is a process manager, a program 
manager and a good one. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. And he has been there since the inception of that 
system now? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I am not sure how long he has been there. He 
has been on that job, I believe—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Meagher shakes his head no so apparently 
not? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. It has been about a year. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. He has been there about a year? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes. 
Mr. BUYER. Mr. Bilirakis? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Be glad to yield. 
Mr. BUYER. Would you yield? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. By all means. 
Mr. BUYER. Your question was is there a project manager, the 

answer was there is a process manager. 
Mr. MCFARLAND. I am sorry, yes, there is a project manager. I 

consider a project manager to be in charge of process as well as the 
project being on time and on schedule. So I believe their job is to 
look at both. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Is it true as far as you know that this project has 
been in place since what, the year 2000 or something like that, 
January of 2000, and that there was not a project manager or a 
process manager or whatever name, title we want to give him, in 
place until a year ago? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I would have to yield to Mr. Meagher on that 
regard. 

Mr. MEAGHER. That is true. The answer would be true. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Any explanation for that? Did we seriously ad-

dress it, Mr. Meagher, and just decided it wasn’t necessary to have 
one or did we just not address it at all? Somebody has got to be 
in charge of these things. 

Mr. MEAGHER. Well, sir, I believe there were people in charge. 
We didn’t have one individual, I think we had several different in-
dividuals, and we realized that that is not the way to do this. So 
about 14 months ago I believe they selected a very, very qualified 
and competent project manager. And he has done a fantastic job 
over the last 14 months. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I mis-pronounced your name. Mr. Meagher, is 
that the way you prefer it? 

Mr. MEAGHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. It is not spelled that way. Mr. Davies, would pri-

vate industry undertake this type of an effort without having some-
one who would be called a project manager or a program manager 
or whatever in charge? 

Mr. DAVIES. Well, I can only draw—I can easily draw an analogy 
to PFSS in that we have a senior program manager dedicated to 
this effort, as well as a full-time partner, which is a vice president 
of our company, Mr. Joe Macies, actively involved everyday. And 
then I have oversight. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. From the inception, right? 
Mr. DAVIES. Yes, from the inception. 
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Mr. BILIRAKIS. Why do you think the VA has not had the same 
sort of luxury, if you will? It is not a luxury. What, lack of funding? 

Mr. MEAGHER. No, sir, there were several people who were in 
that role. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, but that is the problem though, isn’t it? 
Mr. MEAGHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Several people? 
Mr. MEAGHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. That is the problem. 
Mr. MEAGHER. And I think it would be wrong to say there wasn’t 

a project manager or there wasn’t project management. I think per-
haps given how important this was and is, that having someone of 
the current project manager’s caliber probably should have hap-
pened a little sooner. But there has been project management 
throughout. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. By several, lack of consistency, et cetera, et 
cetera. 

Mr. MEAGHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Wow. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. You 

weren’t prepared to have it back to you? 
Mr. BUYER. You know, Mr. Bilirakis, you have got the latitude 

to keep going if you like because you are asking the right ques-
tions. In fact, if there was a particular project manager—well, let 
me ask you this. You are at Dell Computer, you have got somebody 
in charge of a multi-million dollar project like this and it had a cat-
astrophic result. Now you have a choice. You could either say that 
was one hell of an investment in a person, of whom we will never 
make that mistake again, or look for another job. About right? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. That would be correct, sir. 
Mr. BUYER. So tell me what is your assessment as a senior exec-

utive with regard to who is in charge of that project? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, I can’t pass on history because I haven’t 

been part if it here but if I could, I would like to make a comment 
about my perspective on CoreFLS, if you are interested. 

Mr. BUYER. No, what I am interested in is accountability. This 
is the oversight investigation function of the VA. We send a lot of 
money your way to perfect particular systems. If they fail, we have 
a right to ask the questions as to why they fail. Would you concur? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I would concur. 
Mr. BUYER. That is where we would like to focus. Now recog-

nizing, I don’t want to pull you into an area that would be pre-
mature, we recognize that we, this committee, have asked the IG 
to go down and send their team. So I don’t want you to pull the 
trigger too early. So I will defer on the question and perhaps it is 
not fair nor timely to ask of you. But it sort of lets you know how 
this subcommittee feels, not only Mr. Bilirakis, by his line of ques-
tioning, which I thought was relevant, material, and appropriate. 

Let me switch over to VETSNET. This is a 10 year program. 
This is a $680 million program. In the 2005 budget, you asked for 
$5 million. During the budgetary hearings, nobody could tell us 
what the $5 million was for. Ms. Martinez, can you tell us what 
the $5 million was for? 

Ms. MARTINEZ. It is called VETSNET capacity planning. This is 
to buy system processors, hardware, memory, and the ability to be 
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sure that we are going to have the most responsive system for the 
users trying to process the claims. 

Mr. BUYER. And I understand that you are prepared to test 
VETSNET, is that correct? 

Ms. MARTINEZ. Yes, we are starting parallel testing on March 
22nd in Lincoln, Nebraska. 

Mr. BUYER. Lincoln, Nebraska. Why not Bay Pines? I suppose 
you went through a judgment process as to why not Bay Pines? 

Ms. MARTINEZ. The field operations group and C&P services met 
together to talk about what kind of impact doing the parallel test-
ing would have on the workload. Lincoln is considered a very pro-
ductive, one of the very productive ROs, and we felt that it was the 
right size with the right people to take it on. 

Mr. BUYER. And when will this occur? 
Ms. MARTINEZ. March 22nd we go into parallel tests. As you 

know, today we don’t have a real time system. We close out stuff 
and then pay the veterans. There are a lot of timing issues in-
volved. And we will, as we go through the parallel test, be very 
careful and cautious about being sure that we can move forward. 
And we hope to be going to our live field test on April 26 in Lin-
coln. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. McFarland Ms. 
Martinez sort of delineated for us some of the criteria that were 
used in selecting Lincoln, Nebraska for that project. Do you know, 
you have got to be concerned, and I know you have just recently 
been on the job, so we don’t want to be unfair, but are you con-
cerned as to the criteria that was used to pick Bay Pines? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, with the cursory review that I have had, 
and I have not had the opportunity to dig into CoreFLS in the 
depth I would like to and intend to dig into it, I am concerned. I 
am concerned at a couple of things. One, I am concerned at the size 
of, as has already been stated here, at the size of the installation 
that we chose to do the basic implementation on. It has been my 
experience that you have to look a little deeper than just the instal-
lation. I think you have to look also at the process used to train 
and to implement. And I have had a cursory look at that, and I am 
concerned about how we trained. And I am concerned about the im-
plementation process that we used. I am candidly less concerned 
about the software than I am the implementation aspects. And my 
intent is to dig into those and see if I can come out of there with 
some lessons learned on this. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. So I have already gone into the organizational 
chart and responsibilities and authority and whatnot. So CoreFLS 
is within the purview of your authority? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. It is a joint project, really managed out of the 
Office of Management by the CFO of the VA. And we are the sup-
port organization to that project. I do not own CoreFLS as the chief 
executive of that project. The CFO does. But I certainly, I own the 
project management office, of which this fits in, and so from a 
project management standpoint, we are part of the management of 
the program. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we certainly shouldn’t 
be micro-managing. We are an ivory tower here. I wonder if there 
isn’t a specific authority here. 



45

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Bilirakis, you are asking the right questions. If 
we are going to create a position such as this, and he is going to 
be in charge and responsible for the architecture of the VA and yet 
we are going to have, we are back to the stovepipe stuff all over 
again. And that is why we talked about lines of authority. So I 
don’t view you at all as micro-managing. You are trying to under-
stand how this gentleman right here will have more than just a 
title. And we debated this over the last few years when they cre-
ated this position, whether Congress should come in and start mak-
ing distinct lines of authority. I would give you budget authority. 
I would give you money. That is what I would do. If you want to 
start talking about people who would be hopping up and down, I 
would give you the money and let them come to you. That is what 
I would do. 

So I yield back to you, Mr. Bilirakis, I think you are right on 
point. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, that is a great concern. And I again, to what 
extent should we be pressing lines of authority and things of that 
nature. But, by God, if it is going to take, if you don’t have the 
complete authority here to be able to discuss it with us, and it is 
going to take bringing in people from maybe at your level but from 
other offices, if you will, or whatever the case may be, then we are 
never really going to get, I wonder if we are ever going to get to 
the problem and what resulted in all this. And you have already 
said you are not as concerned with the software as you are with 
the people involved, the implementation of it all, which is where 
basically my concern comes from. But somebody else on the same 
level as you, or maybe even higher, is more concerned with the 
software. So here we have a conflict. 

Mr. BUYER. Does the gentleman yield? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BUYER. If you would, go back to the last panel when we 

asked a very simple question about, all right, whose judgment was 
it at Bay Pines and who was responsible? Well, I concurred. Well 
then who made the decision? Nobody knows who can make the de-
cision? What would be awful is is that you have a particular posi-
tion, and there are a lot of these different projects that are out 
there on numerous time-lines, a lot of money, dates being consist-
ently pushed back, yet who is going to be responsible and account-
able? Sure, we can send it through and you can be signed off on 
it, but how from an accountability standpoint do we then do our 
oversight upon the VA. That is why I believe we need empower-
ment of you. If you have comments on it, stay in your lane but good 
luck. 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I can tell you that, again having only 5 weeks 
here, if I were here, I will say this unequivocally, if I were 
here,—— 

Mr. BUYER. Your personal opinion is welcome. 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Pardon me? 
Mr. BUYER. Your personal is welcome. 
Mr. MCFARLAND. My personal opinion is that if I were here at 

the time that a major business process software system were being 
implemented and I were the CIO, I would insist that that business 
software system be under the control of the Department of Infor-
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mation and Technology. Now, that being said, I was not here, and 
it is easy for me to be a Monday morning quarterback in that envi-
ronment. I was not here and I don’t know the reasons why the 
project was run through Office of Management. It is a financial and 
logistics system. And certainly any major complex system needs to 
have user specifications and the users have to dictate how the 
product is developed. I don’t ever question that. I believe OIT’s job 
is to provide the tools and the management of projects but the 
specifications need to come from users. They are the ones that have 
to use it. But I would say that in most situations, such a complex 
system would be run through the CIO. 

Mr. BUYER. I yield back to Mr. Bilirakis. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, just very quickly, sir, and you have been 

very patient. There is a private contractor on the Bay Pines situa-
tion? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, sir, there is. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Is that private contractor one that has been in 

place since January of 2000? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, I believe there are actually two contrac-

tors. It is an Oracle E-Business suite of products, which a highly 
respected software. And then there is an integrator that is respon-
sible for managing that project. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Who is that? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. It is Bearing Point. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Bearing Point. 
Mr. MCFARLAND. It used to be someone else but they are called 

Bearing Point now. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. They are responsible for managing it so they 

would have been responsible for training, getting to again your peo-
ple’s thing, they would have been responsible for training those 
people? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I would believe, yes, they would be in charge 
of the implementation and the training aspects, yes. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Do we know, Mr. Meagher, what type of training 
may have taken place? Was it adequate? Is that within your pur-
view? 

Mr. MEAGHER. Well, again, I was part of several meetings that 
took place when that was being discussed, and I have spoken to 
Mr. McFarland about that. I will tell you that at the time it was 
very sophisticated training. It was fairly expensive. And my opinion 
at that time was this might be a little bit of overkill. We were 
spending a lot of money—— 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. At that time? 
Mr. MEAGHER. Last summer. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Last summer. 
Mr. MEAGHER. What has turned out, in all candor, is that it was 

not near enough. There was not a near enough hands on. And I 
think, as Mr. McFarland, with a fairly fresh set of eyes pointed out, 
we may have gone too high-tech too soon. It may have really re-
quired more hand holding, more on the ground sooner, training 
sooner, the development of advocacy groups. We have learned a lot. 
Unfortunately, sir, in your district, but we have learned a lot about 
how big a change what we are proposing to do here is and how 
much training is really required. We are going to change that. But 
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again in candor and in honesty at the time I thought it was per-
fectly adequate training. It turned out I was wrong. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Chairman, your staffer here as spent some 
time with the private contractor on the subject of training. And I 
wonder, I think that his findings maybe could be a part of a record. 
I would ask unanimous consent that maybe he might share that 
with us. I think it is important for you all to hear this too. Could 
we do that, sir? 

Mr. BUYER. I think that would be unusual. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. It would be darn unusual. But we are trying to 

get the bottom of what happened here so that we don’t make the 
same mistakes in the future. And these gentlemen, Mr. Meagher, 
has already admitted that it was probably rather than overkill, it 
was under kill. 

Mr. MEAGHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. If that is the right word. And I don’t know 

that—— 
Mr. BUYER. Let us, Mr. Bilirakis, be a little patient again. I say 

this because it is a virtue which I will strive for. We have got the 
IG. They are going to do their investigations. And we can do our 
follow-up when we get the IG report. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Okay, but I guess I get concerned with that, and 
I like to think that we ought to learn from our mistakes and from 
history. So we don’t know specifically how much time they spent 
on the training or anything of that nature or do we? 

Mr. MEAGHER. Well, they spent a considerable amount of time 
and money doing the training starting back in September and Oc-
tober of last year. And, again, without having this experience, it 
seemed adequate and probably more than adequate, both in terms 
of the amount and the type of training. As we got into it, we real-
ized how big a change this was to how folks have to do business 
down there. I would say now that we were mistaken. More training 
was required, maybe not so much high-tech training, maybe much 
more hands-on personal training. It would have been a lot more ex-
pensive. It is going to be more expensive to do that kind of train-
ing. But it has been shown I believe that that is what it is going 
to take. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, obviously it is turning out to be a hell of a 
lot more expensive, isn’t it? We are talking about a lot of money 
burned as a result of not maybe spending what additional it may 
have taken to get these people trained adequately. 

All right, I guess maybe this is in the hands of the IG and we 
are not sure what they are going to come up with here. But from 
what we understand, Mr. McFarland, most of the training took 
place through the Internet, hardly any of it was on a personal basis 
and things of that nature. And voluntarily, and what voluntarily 
you are told, if you really want to get trained here, just plug into 
this particular net, Web site and whatever. 

All right, sir, thank you. 
Mr. BUYER. I had asked the question of the second panel and Dr. 

Roswell asked that I defer to you and that is the question about 
the delay of implementation. You have a schedule of implementa-
tion and now things are sort of on hold because of Bay Pines. How 
long will this be delayed? 
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Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, I will give you a personal estimate. My 
suspicion is that we would probably see at least a 60-day delay 
based on the last schedule of defects that I looked at. I don’t think 
that is necessarily optimistic but I think it is probably realistic. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you. Mr. Davies, in your testimony you state, 
‘‘Unisys understands that technology alone rarely, if ever, succeeds 
in transforming agency or business operations. Achieving improve-
ments in the VA revenue cycle will depend not only on the PFSS 
software but also on significant business process and organizational 
changes.’’ What are these business processes and organizational 
changes for which you refer to? 

Mr. DAVIES. I am actually going to let Joe Macies, who is accom-
panying me answer that since he has been intimately involved in 
this the whole way. 

Mr. BUYER. And he is? Is he the project manager? 
Mr. DAVIES. Joe is the vice president at Unisys overseeing the 

project on a day to day basis. 
Mr. BUYER. All right, sir, you are recognized. 
Mr. MACIES. Thank you. The changes that we are talking about 

is that we are fundamentally trying to change the VA to be more 
like a commercial operation. As a result, we are redefining all of 
the business processes, the flows and trying to automate a lot more 
than currently exists. This involves changing jobs, job descriptions, 
roles that people will have, how the data is captured, how it flows. 
And result, we are looking at not just re-engineering so that it 
suits the commercial software, we are also looking at structural 
changes in how the organization is going to look like. And we rec-
ognize that when you are putting in that much change, particularly 
for adults, it is a massive effort. They need to understand and see 
the benefits of what this whole new process. 

To date we have identified the current and to be processes. We 
have identified the differences. We are going to put an overall 
change plan in place to communicate, to educate, and ultimately to 
implement the changes throughout the organization. 

Mr. BUYER. How many hospitals in VISN 10? 
Mr. MACIES. There are five. 
Mr. BUYER. How many clinics? 
Mr. MACIES. Over 40. 
Mr. BUYER. And since you are the one that is working hands-on, 

how do you rate the level of cooperation here between the employ-
ees, i.e., even the culture, with regard to what is being proposed? 

Mr. MACIES. I would say that the people who are close to the 
project and are participating in defining the requirements and how 
the system is to work in the future are very excited, very sup-
portive, understand what needs to change, and in fact are the ones 
driving to identify the changes that are required. I think as you go 
further down the line, people who are less involved, as you would 
anticipate and expect, there are I would say fears of the unknown. 
Thus with the change plan that I referred to earlier, we need to 
communicate to them what it is that is going to happen. 

We plan to do that through their peers and formal training. 
There are 20 some odd people who are currently participating from 
VISN 10 on our project team and that number is going to get larg-
er. We have a communication plan and a roll out effort that is 
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going to include a lot of the VA folks to carry the word and help 
us with the change. But I would say overall the cooperation is out-
standing. 

Mr. BUYER. This is a 5 year contract, correct? 
Mr. MACIES. For a national roll-out. 
Mr. BUYER. What are your benchmarks for success? 
Mr. MACIES. I think our benchmarks for success is to have a suc-

cessful pilot to begin with in Cleveland and then roll out the rest 
of the VISN. The keys are we would like to standardize so that all 
of the medical centers from a collection perspective are the same, 
they are using the same measurement metrics, and to improve the 
collections obviously. There is a whole list of metrics that have 
been identified that we need to meet. Clearly we understand that 
once we go live with the pilot, there will be some—— 

Mr. BUYER. Have these metrics, have they been agreed to? 
Mr. MACIES. It is a set of metrics that that have been agreed to 

within the VA. 
Mr. BUYER. So you have laid out your principles in a matrix for 

which you then to begin to break down? 
Mr. MACIES. Correct, and one of the things that we are very cog-

nizant of is as we go through the analysis and design of the sys-
tem, is that we are constantly looking at the metrics and seeing if 
we make a certain design decision, to achieve the metric. 

Mr. BUYER. Also, Mr. Davies, in your testimony, ‘‘So while 
Unisys’ responsibilities for PFSS are focused initially on technology 
enhancements, we are working with the VA to ensure that relevant 
business processes and change management issues are identified 
and addressed.’’ Could you elaborate on that? 

Mr. DAVIES. Well, I think the discussion we just had gets at a 
lot of that. The general theme is one of ‘‘we can’t just put the tech-
nology in and hope it works. We have got to really re-engineer all 
the processes around it.’’ And those were some of the things that 
Joe was just discussing with you. 

Mr. BUYER. Well, I have every imaginable vendor in line and ev-
eryone has an idea on how to put down processes, how to change 
culture, how to improve collections, how to improve claims proc-
essing, I am serious. They are all out there. And they have got 
their ideas. We are watchful. We are most hopeful with regard to 
this pilot project. Actually, this has gone much larger than what 
we first envisioned for it to be. And we are sort of struggling as 
to whether we say, okay, we are going to let you move out with 
your pilot project but it is 5 years. I am telling you I am still work-
ing on that virtue. Five years. 

So I have to look at this, Mr. Davies, and go, okay, do we go 
ahead and authorize some smaller ones at some other particular 
hospitals so we can look at what you are doing and compare it to 
perhaps some other ideas because I don’t want there to be a Bay 
Pines. I want to make sure that we have got the right processes 
with the right management decisions so when they come through 
that door, the inputting is correct and the back-end is correct. And 
that is about where we are, Mr. Davies. 

Mr. DAVIES. If I could comment on that. 
Mr. BUYER. Yes. 
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Mr. DAVIES. The first comment would be that I know you have 
a line of vendors that are out there. Plese keep in mind that we 
won this contract competitively so any one of those vendors could 
have competed on this, maybe some of them did. The VA did choose 
Unisys as the best value for the VA. We are in the middle of a pilot 
project right now. Before we roll out nationally, we are going to 
have to demonstrate to the VA and probably to you that we have 
success here. So don’t feel like you have no other say in this. You 
are still going to get another look at it after we get done with the 
pilot and we will demonstrate success. 

I think what we are showing right now, and we are trying to 
demonstrate right now, is that we are absolutely committed to the 
success of this project by doing the right things up front. And the 
right things include heavy involvement from the user community, 
which is what Joe was talking about. We have involved literally 20 
people right now and many, many more coming down the pike. It 
also requires a lot of coordination with multiple offices within the 
VA, which we are in the middle of doing. So we are doing the right 
things up front and that is going to set us up for success at the 
end. But you certainly will get another whack at this before it goes 
national. 

Mr. BUYER. Oh, you are absolutely correct. 
Mr. DAVIES. I know you will. 
Mr. BUYER. I guess now I am going to ask about your resume. 

Then I can get to how you have measurable outcomes. Tell me 
about some of your successes around the country with regard to 
what you are applying with VISN 10? 

Mr. DAVIES. I can tell you about successes around the country. 
Are you talking about my personal experience now? 

Mr. BUYER. I am talking about with Unisys. 
Mr. DAVIES. Okay, in terms of—I will combine a couple of them. 

One thing that I look at when I look at the oversight of a project, 
it comes from a lot of work I have done with the Department of 
Defense over the years where you baseline a project, both from a 
cost, schedule and a technical perspective. You lay out what you 
are trying to accomplish and you measure that on a regular basis. 

So what we are doing, the way we apply that within Unisys is 
we have regular project reviews and take a look at where we are. 
That is one of the mechanisms that we use. Another mechanism is 
as was asked before in terms of dedication of senior resources on 
this project. We have a dedicated senior project manager and some 
very experienced senior staff from industry that we have applied 
to this project. We have a vice president, Joe Macies, who has run 
large projects before, who is dedicated to this as well. And our sen-
ior management looks at it on a regular basis. 

So we are dedicating the kind of management oversight that is 
required. I think at the end of the day, and it has been somewhat 
of a theme that I have heard today here, these kind of things hap-
pen because you have leaders involved in projects in doing the 
right things. And that is one of the best measures of success that 
I can put out here. 

Mr. BUYER. Have you taken on other large medical centers or 
health systems in the private sector? 
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Mr. DAVIES. I don’t think we have an implementation like this 
right now. I think I am going to let Joe talk a little bit about some 
of our private sector capabilities because he was involved in those 
earlier. 

Mr. MACIES. Yes, I think that when you look at a national role 
under the VA, it is clearly one of the more unique aspects. It would 
be probably difficult to find as large a health provider anywhere, 
certainly in the U.S. However, when you look at what we are try-
ing to do in Cleveland, I think that you would find hundreds, if not 
many hundreds, of hospitals that have implemented similar sys-
tems in a timely and very successful manner. I think the other crit-
ical aspect of what we are trying to do in Cleveland, if you break 
it down into two or three risk areas. The software that we are im-
plementing has been implemented at Iowa University Hospital suc-
cessfully, a little larger than what we are doing in VISN 10. So it 
works. It has been proven to work. That same software has been 
implemented in the software so it works. 

I think the question you asked earlier, on top of the software and 
the technology, we recognize that some of the challenges within the 
VA is making changes. And, as I indicated too, what we are finding 
is that users management at VISN 10 are very interested in 
change and they are welcoming it, and are looking at the system 
as something that is going to be very beneficial for them. So with 
that, I think we understand that if we combined the change with 
the technical solution, we should have success. 

Mr. BUYER. All right, I am trying to follow this. We have a pilot 
project ongoing. Secretary, you testified that you don’t necessarily 
own CoreFLS. So what about this system, you don’t own this one, 
either? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. No, sir, I do own this one. 
Mr. BUYER. This one you own? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, I do. It falls within VHA and my deputy 

CIO, Dr. Kolodner, and that purview rolls up to me. And I have 
a note here that I will be getting regular updates on this project. 

Mr. BUYER. Oh, you beat me to the next question. Because the 
next question is if in fact you own this, how do you measure suc-
cessful outcomes with regard to the project and the contract? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I am going to look at the agreed upon schedule 
between VA and Unisys. I am going to look at the implementation 
dates. I am going to ask a lot of questions about training. And I 
am going to have regular meetings with these folks on how we are 
doing on the project. 

Mr. BUYER. You know, Mr. Bilirakis, he is going to do really well 
in this job. I yield to you, Mr. Bilirakis. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I think he will probably realize in no time at all 
Vietnam might have been a snap compared to this current job. It 
might have been good training. 

Mr. Davies, just very quickly, in the process of bidding for a job 
or considering whether you should bid for a job, do you take into 
consideration the demographics of an area in terms of the man-
power that would be available and their backgrounds and that sort 
of thing? Yes, let me just please stop at that point. 

Mr. DAVIES. Are you asking about the people that we staff the 
job with? When you say the demographics of as area? 
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Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, I am talking for instance in St. Petersburg 
and Bay Pines, if you were the contractor or considering whether 
you should be the contractor, and you know that the implementa-
tion would be the employees at the center—— 

Mr. DAVIES. Yes. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS (continuing). Right, do you take on that consider-

ation in terms of demographics, their backgrounds and that sort of 
thing? 

Mr. DAVIES. Absolutely. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. You do. 
Mr. DAVIES. When we go national, whenever we go to a location, 

we need to have people that understand that location. Maybe they 
have worked there before or they have had a lot of experience 
there, we would definitely want some of those people on the team. 
Couple those people with folks that have been successfully involved 
with the pilot and you have got a winning combination. So it is a 
combination of people, absolutely. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. And that would be a factor in maybe determining 
what type of training you should be giving those people? 

Mr. DAVIES. Oh, absolutely. Through our experience with the 
folks in VISN 10, we get a pretty good understanding of the types 
of people that are going to have their hands on the system. Based 
on our understanding of the types of people that have their hands 
on the system, we will define training programs that will work for 
them. No question about that. That is why I think it is so impor-
tant for us to be so involved with them early on in the program 
so we can think about that down the road. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Have you considered in your own mind what hap-
pened at Bay Pines and maybe what some of the problems may 
have been? 

Mr. DAVIES. I am only superficially aware of what happened in 
Bay Pines. Some of the things I have heard today I think are rel-
atively, I don’t want to say commonsense type mistakes, but you 
can sort of see where they happened. I think we can all kind of de-
duce our reactions to that. But I don’t think I really want to add 
any more. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Yes, I can understand that you probably would 
not want to. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. BUYER. We are about finished. Mr. Secretary, as we move to 
the digitized world, and you know this far more than I do, it is far 
reaching more than at first blush. So when we talk about IT archi-
tecture, we are not talking about just what the lap tops and the 
PDAs and those types of things. This is also moving into a lot of 
very expensive equipment that is used to digitize, to go seamless. 
And in order to make it all work, hopefully you—I know you have 
got that signature authority with regard to the purchasing of hard-
ware and software. 

But there are other systems that speak into them. And if you are 
not involved in that process of the purchases of very expensive 
equipment out there in the medical world that sends these X’s and 
O’s into the system, we are not there. So hopefully, what I am 
hopeful here is that you have to be at the table. You have got to 
make sure that they all understand because the challenges that we 
have is working with DOD and VA, they are continuously today 
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buying equipment that is not compatible with each other. They 
can’t talk to each other. It blows my mind. 

So we use great language and we say all the right words but we 
still have got blinders on and we are still buying equipment that 
is incompatible with each other. So I want you to go beyond just 
an IT architecture of data and inputting and administration and 
claims processing, VHA, and health, in order to make that health, 
it has got to go beyond. Do you concur? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I concur. 
Mr. BUYER. All right. Yes, Mr. Bilirakis? 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. Well, when you finish, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BUYER. Go ahead, I yield. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. All right. Would it be beyond the realm of the way 

we do things here if we receive from Mr. McFarland a periodic up-
date on what is happening regarding all of these systems but par-
ticularly the common medical concept? In other words, rather than 
2 years from now, if we are both here, we find out that the problem 
is developing and that sort of thing. 

Mr. BUYER. I think what would be really appropriate, Mr. Bili-
rakis, on that point, and you have beaten me to it, is and I will 
yield to you, Mr. Secretary, let’s let you do your assessment of what 
all is out there, what are the lists of all these contracts, where they 
are, where the costs are, and trying to think beyond where you 
presently are in a digitized world. And you then let us know and 
come meet with us in a formal meeting. I think that would be an 
excellent idea. 

Mr. BILIRAKIS. I would like to see a date, though, tied into that, 
Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. BUYER. Okay. 
Mr. BILIRAKIS. I would like to see us choose a date here that 

maybe—— 
Mr. BUYER. Two or 3 weeks, how long would it take for you to 

do that assessment? 
Mr. MCFARLAND. Sir, it is going to take me a while. There are 

59 major projects in the $1.6, $1.7 billion. I could give you a cur-
sory overview in a couple of weeks. I don’t know that you want me 
to give you a cursory overview. 

Mr. BUYER. No. All right, well, Mr. Bilirakis, your request is 
noted and we will work with the secretary on a realistic time line 
for him to do his assessment. 

Mr. MCFARLAND. I will dig into them. You have my promise on 
that. 

Mr. BUYER. Thank you. In September 2000, the VA testified on 
the implementation of the VA SmartCard with a national imple-
mentation of January 2002. That is another one of these 59 pro-
grams. Do you know what happened? All right, we will talk to you 
in 6 weeks. 

On the cyber security question, the VA IG was extremely critical 
of the Department’s cyber security posture with regard to the 
Worm. Mr. Brody, can you tell us what happened and why the sys-
tems were shut down for such a period of time and things were in 
chaos? 

Mr. BRODY. You are referring to MS Blaster? 
Mr. BUYER. Yes. 
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Mr. BRODY. That would have been in the late summer time 
frame last year. What occurred was that we did not have a com-
prehensive security configuration and management program in 
place across the Department. That program, that initiative is now 
underway so that in the not too distant future we should be able 
to deal in a more automated fashion with that kind of a malicious 
code attack. The situation we were in late last summer is that each 
individual machine across the Department had to actually be phys-
ically touched by a human being because we didn’t have the ability 
to push out patches on an automated fashion. And so while we 
were working diligently to do that, the manual effort takes many 
days whereas an automated effort would only take hours. 

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Secretary, does cyber security come under your 
responsibility? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Yes, it does and it is a very important thing to 
me. I am not used to an environment where this kind of vulner-
ability has been as prolific as it has been here. I am working daily 
with Mr. Brody on making sure that he has the funds and the peo-
ple and the contracts to try to get this process done. I do not want 
to touch 400 information security officers out there to try to get a 
patch out. I want to do it in the dead of night. And I don’t want 
to ask anybody if they will please install a patch. That is my phi-
losophy on this subject. 

Now, there are tools out there that will do that. And we are eval-
uating those tools right now. Candidly, there are approximately 
230,000-plus desktops that we need to touch out there to be 100 
percent secure. The question I have, and we are trying to deter-
mine right now, is there a tool in the commercial space that can 
scale to that degree. And that is my only concern. If this were Dell 
Computer, sir, we would be touching 40,000 desktops and it 
wouldn’t be an issue. It is done everyday. I believe that the tech-
nology is there to do this but it is something we have to test very 
carefully. But we are going to do this. It is possible and we are 
going to do this. 

Mr. BUYER. How do you do that when you don’t have the author-
ity? You don’t own 430 information security officers, do you? 

Mr. MCFARLAND. Well, as of a discussion I had with both the 
general counsel and the Secretary within the last 24 hours, I do 
have that authority, sir. 

Mr. BUYER. I like it. I like it. I like it. This hearing is concluded. 
I like it. 

[Whereupon, at 2:20 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN BUYER 

Good Morning. Today’s hearing is our sixth hearing on the Department of Vet-
erans Affairs Information Technology programs. This hearing will revisit some key 
VA initiatives, including VETSNET, its automated claims processing program. 

We will also review two new programs, the VA’s Core Financial and Logistics Sys-
tem (CoreFLS) and the Patient Financial Services System (PFSS). CoreFLS is cur-
rently undergoing operational testing in VISN 8 at the Bay Pines Medical Center 
in St. Petersburg, Florida. Unfortunately, during this testing phase it became nec-
essary to repeatedly postpone surgeries because of multiple problems with imple-
mentation of the new system. 

This is unacceptable and I am at a loss as to why the Department would choose 
the second busiest hospital in the nation for its test site. When I learned about this 
situation, I asked the VA’s Office of Inspector General to conduct a comprehensive 
review of the ongoing implementation of CoreFLS at the Bay Pines facility. This re-
quest was made by my Subcommittee on February 19. 

We requested that the IG’s investigation focus on the adequacy and effectiveness 
of the training provided to employees at the facility, the cost of the two consecutive 
30 day delays prior to full implementation, and the total penalties assessed for de-
linquent payment of invoices over 30 days old and current delinquent invoice inven-
tory. I understand that the IG has sent (15) personnel down to the Bay Pines facil-
ity. 

The Patient Financial Services System (PFSS) pilot project is currently underway 
in VISN 10 at the Cleveland Medical Center. The pilot project is designed to test 
PFSS in order to demonstrate how integrated, commercial patient management and 
patient financial software will improve VA’s third party collections. 

The Subcommittee’s last hearing on November 19, 2003 dealt with the efforts 
being made by the VA and DOD to develop and deploy electronic medical records 
that are interoperable, bi-directional, and standards-based. Currently, we have 
servicemembers deploying overseas and we have servicemembers transitioning from 
active duty back to civilian status. How much easier would it be for these men and 
women if their medical information was in electronic format in a common medical 
record? I guess we want to hear from both the VA and DOD what is the latest and 
greatest in your endeavors to move this process forward. The President has identi-
fied moving toward electronic medical records as one of his top priorities. In his 
State of the Union address, the President said, ‘‘By computerizing health records, 
we can avoid dangerous medical mistakes, reduce costs, and improve care.’’ In fact, 
the Institute of Medicine, commonly referred to as IOM, issued a report entitled: 
‘‘Patient Safety Achieving a New Standard for Care.’’ The report was the work prod-
uct of the IOM’s Committee on Data Standards for Patient Safety and focused on 
improving quality of care in America and fostering the use of information technology 
within the health care system. We will hear from Dr. John Clarke, a member of the 
IOM’s Committee, and get his thoughts about the advantages of moving more ag-
gressively toward paperless medical records. 

During our last hearing it was acknowledged by me and others that more progress 
had been made in the last fourteen months than the prior twenty years. It’s been 
four months since our last hearing. 
How much closer are the two departments to providing a seamless transition to vet-
eran status? 
Another area of interest to the Subcommittee is the VA’s smart card initiative. The 
VA testified before this Subcommittee back in September of 2000 that a Smart Card 
proof-of-concept demonstration was conducted on August 31, 2000 for the Acting 
Secretary and Veterans Service Organizations. The demo project showed how the 
Smart Card could support express registration which would save time for the vet-
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eran and VA staff while improving data quality. The demonstration also showed 
how a veteran using a kiosk could digitally sign forms using keys securely carried 
on the card. The goal was to implement this program nationally by January 22, 
2002. It is my understanding that a new Smart Card initiative has been underway. 
Hopefully, we will learn what went wrong with past efforts to implement the Smart 
Card after conducting the demo project in 2000. 

This hearing will also give the new Assistant Secretary for Information and Tech-
nology, Mr. Robert N. McFarland, an opportunity to provide the Subcommittee with 
an update on implementation of the One-VA Enterprise Architecture plan and the 
state of the Department IT program.
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Post Hearing Questions for Mr. Macies (UNISYS)

Question 1:

How does UNISYS intend to differentiate between service and non-service connected 
care for billing purposes?

Answer 1:

The determination of service and non-service connected care for billing purposes is 
the sole responsibility of the VA following the then current policies and procedures 
for that determination. The capture of the service or non-services determination oc-
curs primarily at the time the services is being provided and is captured in the clin-
ical VistA systems. Unisys has not received the time line that OI plans to automate 
the capture of the service and non-service related transactions in VistA.

Question 2:

The VA Medical Center in Tampa found a solution to this important aspect of bill-
ing for services. Does UNISYS intend to visit this facility?

Answer 2:

Unisys is always interested in existing solutions. In coordination with the VA, 
Unisys has contacted the MCCF Coordinator at Tampa to learn how we can benefit 
from their experience. In a preliminary discussion, we have found that their claims 
development unit researches all cases regarding service connection. When they come 
across a service connection which might be ambiguous or unclear they run a HINQ 
and then contact the Regional Office for clarification on the condition and rating. 
If they get clarification, they load the new eligibility information. Our under-
standing is that they have developed and implemented a business process improve-
ment that is complementary to the automation provided by PFSS. It is our plan to 
visit Tampa and further explore their process and asses how it can best be incor-
porated into the PFSS environment.
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